

LUND UNIVERSITY

Systemic sclerosis. Novel molecular and epidemiological features of disease.

Andréasson, Kristofer

2013

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Andréasson, K. (2013). Systemic sclerosis. Novel molecular and epidemiological features of disease. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Rheumatology]. Department of Rheumatology, Lund University.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors

and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Systemic sclerosis

Novel molecular and epidemiological features of disease

Kristofer Andréasson Institutionen för kliniska vetenskaper i Lund Avdelningen för Reumatologi Lunds universitet



AKADEMISK AVHANDLING

som för avläggande av doktorsexamen i medicinsk vetenskap vid medicinska fakulteten vid Lunds universitet offentligen kommer att försvaras fredagen den 20 december 2013 kl 13.00, i föreläsningssalen, Reumatologiska kliniken, Kioskgatan 3, Lund

Fakultetsopponent:

Professor Dr. Ulf Müller-Ladner Justus-Liebig-Universität Gießen, Tyskland

| Organization | Document name |
|--------------------------------|---|
| LUND UNIVERSITY | DOCTORIAL DISSERTATION |
| | Date of issue: December 20 th 2013 |
| Author(s) Kristofer Andréasson | Sponsoring organization |
| | |

Title and subtitle: Systemic sclerosis. Novel molecular and epidemiological features of disease

Abstract

Systemic sclerosis (SSc) is a systemic rheumatic disease with significant mortality and morbidity. Different estimations of disease prevalence and incidence have been presented from various parts of the world. While lung involvement is a common cause of SSc-related death, a majority of SSc patients suffer from symptoms originating in the gastrointestinal (GI) tract.

By combining data from a population based register with individual case ascertainment, we investigated the epidemiology of SSc in a defined region in southern Sweden comprising one million adult inhabitants. The investigation was performed by using classification criteria presented in 1980 and in 2013 respectively. SSc prevalence was estimated to 305 per million and the annual incidence 19 per million and year by application of the 2013 classification criteria. We show that the novel criteria identify SSc subjects who were overlooked by the previous criteria. Usage of either criteria set resulted in prevalence estimates that are higher than previous reports from northern Europe, but similar to reports from southern Europe.

Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) is a promising biomarker of skin fibrosis in SSc. We have investigated the potential for S-COMP to serve as a biomarker for SSc associated lung fibrosis and as a predictor of SSc survival. S-COMP showed only minimal associations with the development or presence of pulmonary fibrosis. SSc patients with pathological S-COMP in early SSc were at an increased risk of death. To further explore the mechanisms behind COMP and fibrosis, we investigated skin fibrosis in mice deficient in COMP. These mice were not resistant to skin fibrosis.

GI disease is a common visceral manifestation of SSc. The inflammatory protein complex S100A8/A9, also known as calprotectin, has been associated with several rheumatic diseases. Faecal calprotectin (FC) is a validated biomarker in inflammatory bowel disease. We have explored the biomarker potential of FC in SSc. FC correlated with SSc manifestations in the GI tract. FCs showed little variation upon repeated testing. FC was higher in SSc compared to other rheumatic diseases.

The development of inflammation and fibrosis was investigated in reference to S100A8/A9 in an experimental mouse model. S100A8 and S100A9 were found to localise to inflamed and fibrotic skin tissue. Using the same model, we could not identify any significant reduction of inflammation or fibrosis in S100A9 deficient mice.

I suggest that FC, a feasible biomarker already available in routine clinical care, could be a valid biomarker of GI disease in SSc. Further studies are warranted to elucidate the mechanisms behind pathological FC testing in SSc.

| Key words: Systemic sclerosis, fibrosis, COMP, calprotectin, biomarker, gastrointestinal | | |
|--|-------------------------|---------------------------|
| Classification system and/or index terms (if any) | | |
| Supplementary bibliographical information | | Language English |
| | | |
| ISSN and key title 1652-8220 | | ISBN 978-91-87651-21-2 |
| Recipient's notes | Number of pages | Price |
| | Security classification | |

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature _____ Date _____

Systemic sclerosis

Novel molecular and epidemiological features of disease

Kristofer Andréasson



Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund Section of Rheumatology Lund University 2013

The symbol on the front page with the willow trees and the colours of the Scandinavian flags was developed for the Scandinavian Congress of Rheumatology arranged in Malmö in 1992.

It has since then been the symbol of The Department of Rheumatology in Lund. In this thesis discoveries made some decades ago in Denmark, Norway and Sweden are discussed.

Copyright © Kristofer Andréasson

Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences Section of Rheumatology Lund University, Sweden

ISBN 978-91-87651-21-2 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2013



Contents

| List of papers | 1 |
|--|-------------------------------------|
| Abbreviations | 3 |
| Introduction | 4 |
| Systemic sclerosis Diagnosis and classification Epidemiology Pathogenesis Clinical features Interstitial lung disease and SSc Gastrointestinal disease and SSc Monitoring disease | 4 8 8 12 12 13 19 |
| Biomarkers in SSc | 20 |
| Definitions | 20 |
| Biomarkers for skin fibrosis | 21 |
| Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) | 23 |
| COMP in the field of rheumatology | 24 |
| COMP and systemic sclerosis | 25 |
| Calprotectin | 26 |
| Calprotectin in the field of rheumatology | 28 |
| Faecal calprotectin in clinical practice | 28 |
| Aims of the present investigation | 29 |
| Methods | 30 |
| Healthcare in the Skåne region | 30 |
| The Swedish population register and the Skåne Healthcare Register | 30 |
| Clinical evaluation of patients with (suspected) SSc | 31 |
| Assessment of skin thickness according to Rodnan | 31 |
| Nailfold capillaroscopy | 32 |
| High Resolution Computed Tomography (HRCT) | 33 |
| Cineradiography | 33 |
| Patient reported outcomes | 34 |
| Laboratory evaluation of patients with SSc | 35 |
| S-COMP | 35 |

| F-calprotectin | 35 |
|--|-----------|
| Micronutrient deficiency | 35 |
| Immunological analyses | 36 |
| Experimental studies | 36 |
| The bleomycin mouse model of skin fibrosis | 36 |
| Assessment of skin thickness in mice | 37 |
| Assessment of skin collagen content in mice | 37 |
| Evaluation of inflammatory cells in mice | 38 |
| Statistics | 38 |
| Descriptive analyses | 38 |
| Comparative analyses | 39 |
| Correlation analyses | 39 |
| Generalisability | 40 |
| Ethics | 40 |
| Human studies | 40 |
| Animal studies | 40 |
| Results | 42 |
| The 2013 classification criteria | 42 |
| Epidemiology of SSc in southern Sweden | 42 |
| S-COMP in SSc | 44 |
| Serum levels of COMP predict SSc-related mortality | 44 |
| Serum levels of COMP and interstitial lung disease | 44 |
| COMP and clinical SSc: conclusions | 45 |
| Experimental fibrosis in COMP deficient mice | 45 |
| COMP deficient mice are not resistant to skin fibrosis | 45 |
| F-calprotectin (FC) in SSc | 46 |
| Patients with SSc have increased levels of FC that correlate with C | Н |
| disease | 46 |
| Levels of FC show little variation over time | 47 |
| Levels of FC show little variation upon cessation or initiation of | |
| immunosuppression | 48 |
| Levels of FC are higher in SSc compared to other rheumatic disea and healthy controls | ses 48 |
| Experimental fibrosis in \$10049-deficient mice | /0 |
| S100A9 deficient mice are not resistant to skin fibrosis | 49 |
| S100A9 deficient mice show similar inflammatory response as wi | ld J |
| type mice in experimental skin fibrosis | 49 |
| Discussion | 51 |
| Classification and diagnosis of SSc | 51 |
| Prevalence of SSc | 52 |
| | |

| Novel biomarkers in SSc | 53 |
|------------------------------------|----|
| S-COMP | 54 |
| Faecal calprotectin | 55 |
| Animal studies | 56 |
| COMP | 58 |
| Calprotectin | 59 |
| Conclusions | 60 |
| Future perspectives | 61 |
| Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning | 62 |
| Acknowledgements | 64 |
| References | 67 |
| | |

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following communications:

- Andréasson K., Saxne T., Bergknut C., Hesselstrand R., Englund M.: Prevalence and incidence of systemic sclerosis in southern Sweden: population-based data with case ascertainment using the 1980 ARA criteria and the proposed ACR-EULAR classification criteria. *Ann Rheum Dis*, [epub ahead of print] Jul 29. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-203618
- Hesselstrand R., Andréasson K., Wuttge DM., Bozovic G., Scheja A., Saxne T.: Increased serum COMP predicts mortality in SSc: results from a longitudinal study of interstitial lung disease. *Rheumatogy (Oxford)* 2012:**51**(5):915-20
- Andréasson K., Scheja A., Saxne T., Ohlsson B., Hesselstrand R.: Faecal calprotectin: a biomarker of gastrointestinal disease in systemic sclerosis. *J Intern Med* 2011:270(1):50-57
- 4. Andréasson K., Saxne T., Scheja A., Bartosik I., Mandl T., Hesselstrand R.: Faecal levels of calprotectin in systemic sclerosis are stable over time and are higher compared to primary Sjögren's syndrom and rheumatoid arthritis. *Submitted manuscript under revision*.
- 5. Andréasson K., Gustafsson R., Roth T., Vogl J., Ivars F., Hesselstrand R., Saxne T.: S100A8/A9, a damage associated molecular pattern (DAMP) protein, is not essential for the development of inflammatory associated skin fibrosis in mouse. *Manuscript*.

Some additional observations not previously presented have been included in the Results and Discussion sections of this thesis.

The articles are reprinted with permission from the publishers.

I have also contributed to the following communications, prepared during my Ph.D. studies, not included in the thesis:

Rydell-Törmänen K., Andréasson K., Hesselstrand R., Risteli J., Heinegård D., Saxne T., Westergren-Thorsson G.: Extracellular matrix alterations and acute inflammation; developing in parallel during early induction of pulmonary fibrosis. *Lab Invest* 2010;**92**(6):917-25

Hesselstrand R., Wildt M., Bozovic G., Andersson-Sjöland A., Andréasson K., Scheja A., Westergren-Thorsson G., Bjermer L., Wuttge DM.: Biomarkers from bronchoalveolar lavage fluid in systemic sclerosis patients with interstitial lung disease relate to severity of lung fibrosis. *Respir Med* 2013;**107**(7):1079-86

Agarwal P., Schulz JN., Blumbach K., Andréasson K., Heinegård D., Paulsson M., Mauch C., Eming SA., Eckes B., Krieg T.:Enhanced deposition of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein is a common feature in fibrotic skin pathologies. *Matrix Biol* 2013;**32**(6):325-31

Abbreviations

| ACR | American College of Rheumatology |
|-------|--|
| ARA | American Rheumatology Association |
| BLM | Bleomycin |
| COMP | Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein |
| CTGF | Connective tissue growth factor |
| DAMP | Damage associated molecular pattern molecule |
| dcSSc | Diffuse cutaneous SSc |
| ELISA | Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay |
| EULAR | European League Against Rheumatism |
| FC | Faecal calprotectin |
| GAVE | Gastric antral vascular ectasia |
| GI | Gastrointestinal |
| HRCT | High-resolution computed tomography |
| ILD | Interstitial lung disease |
| lcSSc | Limited cutaneous SSc |
| 1SSc | Limited SSc |
| mRSS | Modified Rodnan Skin Score |
| OA | Osteoarthritis |
| РАН | Pulmonary arterial hypertension |
| PDGF | Platelet-derived growth factor |
| PPI | Proton pump inhibitor |
| pSS | Primary Sjögren's syndrome |
| RA | Rheumatoid arthritis |
| RAGE | Receptor for advanced glycation end products |
| SSc | Systemic sclerosis |
| TGF-β | Transforming growth factor beta |
| TLR | Toll-like receptor |
| TSP | Thrombospondin |
| | |

Introduction

This thesis concerns systemic sclerosis (SSc), a systemic rheumatic disease with significant mortality and morbidity. I have investigated this disease with reference to:

- a) novel and classical classification criteria for SSc
- b) a biomarker measurable in serum: cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP)
- c) a biomarker measurable in faeces: faecal calprotectin (FC)

In this introductory chapter, it is my intention to present and discuss some current knowledge in these and neighbouring fields in order to put the novel data presented in this thesis in an appropriate context.

Systemic sclerosis

Diagnosis and classification

SSc is an autoimmune connective tissue disease that is relatively uncommon and also heterogeneous in the way it presents in different patients. The clinical rationale for including various combinations of clinical manifestations of SSc within one common term can be, and has been, questioned.[1]

Different subtypes of SSc have been suggested during the last decades. There is a general agreement that the subdivision of SSc in diffuse SSc (dSSc) and limited SSc (lSSc) is not only clinically relevant and helpful, but also relatively easy to apply in routine clinical care.[1, 2] Importantly, the clinical differences between these subtypes have been shown to have molecular and immunological correlates. The term dSSc was introduced in 1988 and refers to patients suffering from skin fibrosis both proximal and distal to the elbows and knees. These patients often have visceral manifestations of SSc and have a substantially increased mortality rate.[3, 4] Patients with ISSc do not suffer from extended skin fibrosis and have clinically (yet not necessarily molecular) normal skin proximal to the elbows and knees. These patients are less often subject to some visceral manifestations of SSc

but are still at high risk of eventually developing pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) and digital ulcers.[2, 5] A subgroup of ISSc named systemic sclerosis sine scleroderma, has been proposed. This subgroup refers to patients satisfying any SSc criteria without presenting actual skin fibrosis. A consequence of recognising this subgroup has been to divide SSc into diffuse cutaneous SSc (dcSSc), limited cutaneous SSc (lcSSc) and limited SSc (ISSc).[6] The clinical and/or scientific value of this further subclassification remains to be explored. In this thesis I will use the classification of ISSc and dSSc as presented in 1988.[2]

The combination of calcinosis, Raynaud's phenomenon, oesophageal dysfunction, sclerodactyly and telangiectasia as a possible subtype of ISSc was suggested already in 1959.[7] The acronym CREST was later introduced.[8] This term is not well defined and the scientific or clinical value of its usage rather limited, and some authorities recommend to abandon it altogether.[9] Another term of questionable value is progressive SSc, which in many cases has been used in reference to dSSc. Several manifestations of ISSc, not at least fatal PAH, are progressive over time, and skin manifestations of dSSc can sometimes regress. Because of this, progressive SSc has been regarded as a confusing and inappropriate term.[2]

Overlap syndrome is a term that has been proposed for patients with SSc who also fulfil criteria for other rheumatic diseases. The rationale for this subgroup may be dubious because of the wide heterogeneity of clinical features expressed by different overlap patients.[10] For example, a SSc patient with erosive rheumatoid arthritis may have few, if any, clinical symptoms in common with a SSc-patient with co-existent polymyositis or systemic lupus erythematosus.

The 1980 ARA (American Rheumatology Association) preliminary classification criteria of SSc has for many years been gold standard in the field of SSc research (table 1).[1, 10, 11] These criteria were selected in order to correctly classify patients with established SSc.[10] They were an important contribution in the field of SSc but they remained preliminary. For many years, additive studies have shown that the 1980 ARA criteria fail to recognise early SSc and do not correctly classify patients with limited skin manifestations of disease.[12]

In October 2013, a joint committee representing the American College of Rheumatology (ACR) and the European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) published the 2013 classification criteria for SSc (table 2 with definitions presented in table 3). These criteria were first presented at the ACR meeting in Washington D.C. 2012.[13] They were developed with an intention to allow inclusion of early forms of the disease without frank cutaneous sclerosis.[11]

Table 1. 1980 ARA preliminary classification criteria for SSc[10]

Major Criterion

1. Scleroderma* proximal to the metacarpophalangeal joints

Minor Criteria

1. Scleroderma* limited to the fingers (sclerodactyly)

2. Digital pitting scars of fingertips or loss of substance of the distal finger pad⁺

3. Bibasilar pulmonary fibrosis

Exclusion criteria

Localised scleroderma and pseudosclerodermatous disorders

One major or two minor criteria are considered necessary to classify a patient as SSc

* typical sclerodermatous skin changes: tightness, thickening, and non-pitting induration

† defined as: depressed areas at tips of digits or loss of digital pad tissue as a result of digital ischaemia rather than trauma or exogenous causes

| Item | Sub-item(s) | Weight/score |
|---|--|--------------|
| Skin thickening of the fingers of both hands extending proximal to the metacarpophalangeal joints (sufficient criterion) | - | 9 |
| | Puffy fingers | 2 |
| Skin thickening of the fingers (only count the higher score) | Sclerodactyly of the fingers (distal to the metacarpophalangeal joints but proximal to the proximal interphalangeal joints) | 4 |
| Fingertip lesions (only count | Digital tip ulcers | 2 |
| the higher score) | Fingertip pitting scars | 3 |
| Telangiectasia | - | 2 |
| Abnormal nailfold capillaries | - | 2 |
| Pulmonary arterial hypertension and/or | Pulmonary arterial hypertension | 2 |
| interstitial lung disease (maximum score is 2) | Interstitial lung disease | 2 |
| Raynaud's phenomenon | | 2 |
| SSc-related autoantibodies (anticentromere, anti- topoisomerase I [anti-Scl- 70], anti-RNA polymerase III) (maximum score is 3) | Anticentromere Anti-topoisomeras I Anti-RNA polymeras III | 3 |

Table 2.The ACR/EULAR criteria for the classification of systemic sclerosis[11]

Exclusion criteria: Any patient with skin thickening sparing the fingers and patients with scleroderma-like disorder that better explains their manifestations.

The total score is determined by adding the maximum weight in each category. Patients with a total score of 9 or above are classified as SSc.

| Item | Definition |
|--|---|
| Skin thickening | Skin thickening or hardening not due to scarring after injury, trauma, etc. |
| Puffy fingers | Swollen digits - a diffuse, usually nonpitting increase in soft tissue mass of the digits extending beyond the normal confines of the joint capsule. Normal digits are tapered distally with the tissues following the contours for the digital bone and joint structures. Swelling of the digits obliterates these contours. Not due to other causes such as inflammatory dactylitis. |
| Fingertip ulcers or pitting scars | Ulcers or scars distal to or at the proximal interphalangeal joint not thought to be due to trauma. Digital pitting scars are depressed areas at digital tips as a result of ischaemia, rather than trauma or exogenous causes. |
| Telangiectasia | Telangiectasiae are visible macular dilated superficial blood vessels, which collapse upon pressure and fill slowly when pressure is released. Telangiectasiae in a scleroderma-like pattern are round and well demarcated and found on hands, lips, inside of the mouth, and/or are large mat-like telangiectasieae. Distinguishable from rapidly filling spider angiomas with central arteriole and from dilated superficial vessels. |
| Abnormal nailfold capillary pattern consistent with systemic sclerosis | Enlarged capillaries and/or capillary loss with or without pericapillary haemorrhages at the nailfold. May also be seen on the cuticle. |
| Pulmonary arterial hypertension | Pulmonary arterial hypertension diagnosed by right-sided heart catheterisation according to standard definitions. |
| Interstitial lung disease | Pulmonary fibrosis seen on high-resolution CT or chest radiography, most pronounced in the basilar portions of the lungs, or occurence of 'Velcro' crackles on auscultation, not due to another cause such as congestive heart failure. |
| Raynaud's phenomenon | Self-reported or reported by a physician, with at least a 2-phase colour change in finger(s) and often toe(s) consisting of pallor, cyanosis, and/or reactive hyperemia in response to cold exposure or emotion; usually one phase is pallor. |
| SSc-related auto- antibodies | Anticentromere antibody or centromere pattern seen on antinuclear antibody testing, anti-topoisomerase I antibody (also known as anti- Scl-70 antibody), or anti-RNA polymerase III antibody. Positive according to local laboratory standards. |

Table 3. Definitions of items/sub-items in the ACR/EULAR criteria for the classification of systemic sclerosis[11]

Epidemiology

Estimation of prevalence and incidence of rare diseases is problematic, especially when correct diagnosis may demand referral to a specialist centre.[14] Different estimations of SSc prevalence in various parts of the world have been presented. The majority of these studies have applied the 1980 ARA classification criteria.[15]

SSc prevalence in a group of native Americans in Oklahoma, U.S., has been estimated to be above 2 000 per million.[16] Most studies from America and southern Europe however have estimated SSc prevalence to be around 200 per million and annual incidence to be at least 10 per million and year.[17] Reports from northern Europe and Great Britain have estimated disease prevalence somewhat lower, around 100 per million and estimated incidence to be below 10 per million and year.[18, 19] Because of this, a gradient of disease prevalence has been suggested to exist in Europe, somewhat analogous, but inverse, to more solid data regarding prevalence of multiple sclerosis.[20] It has been speculated if the variation in geographical distribution of SSc might be explained by environmental factors.[15, 21] This is yet to be proven.

Pathogenesis

SSc is a heterogeneous disease which can manifest itself to both the patient and the clinician in many different ways. Nevertheless, the rationale for including different subtypes of SSc under the same umbrella might be justified by our current knowledge of the pathogenesis of SSc.[9] Most manifestations of SSc exhibit signs of immune activation, vascular dysfunction and increased deposition of extracellular matrix (ECM) resulting in fibrosis (Figure 1).[22] This triad was described already decades ago.[2] Current knowledge also suggests that while inflammatory processes, together with environmental factors, may initiate the disease process by causing vascular dysfunction, fibrosis develops in later stages.[23] It is also possible that inflammation may actually be an epiphenomenon to a disease process initiated and propagated by vascular dysfunction.[24] Clinically this could be evident by the fact that Raynaud's phenomenon may precede other disease manifestations by many years, especially in ISSc. This concept is important because it could imply that the disease is most susceptible to pharmaceutical intervention in the early phases.

Still, current data suggests that this interpretation is a simplification of a complex interplay between different disease processes.[23] For example, the temporal dynamics of SSc manifestations are very different between organ systems such as

the skin, heart, gastrointestinal (GI) tract and the lungs.[25] Nevertheless, the perspective of early and late disease might give us a framework which facilitates understanding of the pathogenic processes in SSc.[9]



Figure 1. The burden of systemic sclerosis

Systemic sclerosis is a heterogenuous disease with a complex pathology. Different combinations of vascular dysfunction, immune activation and fibrosis contributes to a multitude of various clinical manifestations. The turtle was chosen by the Swedish patient organisation as a symbol for the disease.

GAVE: Gastric antral vascular ectasia, ILD: Interstitial lung disease, PAH: Pulmonary arterial hypertension.

Early disease

Vascular injury has been shown to be a crucial, early event in SSc. The exact cause of the vascular perturbance remains to be elucidated, and is probably multifactorial. Specific environmental stress factors such as exposure to silica or vinyl chloride is known to cause SSc or SSc-like disease.[26, 27] Other proposed aetiologies include viral infections and certain drugs. Furthermore, it has been suggested that allogeneic cells, originating from the foetus of earlier pregnancies may induce SSc.[28] Although there is independent data that supports this theory,

this hypothesis remains to be proven. Nevertheless, there are several similarities between graft-versus-host disease and SSc, including skin fibrosis and GI disease.

In early SSc vascular endothelial cells undergo apoptosis which will disturb the integrity of the microvascular lining. This might cause platelet activation which may further disrupt the microvascular blood flow. Perivascular regions will show infiltration of immune cells, most notably T cells, macrophages, B cells and mast cells. Furthermore, smooth muscle cells and pericytes in the small blood vessels will proliferate, resulting in a thickened vascular wall. Proliferating pericytes may differentiate into myofibroblasts and fibroblasts, which will initiate production of ECM. This production will contribute to vascular obliteration, reduced elasticity of blood vessels and cause a paucity of small blood vessels in the affected tissue, resulting in ischaemia.[9, 29] The balance between dilating factors (such as NO) and molecules such as endothelin will also be disturbed.

Obliteration of the vascular system might lead to hypoxia. Tissue hypoxia will cause an increased production of reactive oxygen species, which will damage endothelial cells but stimulate smooth muscle cells and fibroblasts to produce ECM and, eventually, contribute to a vicious circle.[30, 31]

The production of ECM is heterogeneous in early disease and includes different types of collagen, elastic fibers and proteoglycans attracting fluid to the tissue. The clinical equivalent of this initial production might be the typical swelling of the hands in early SSc, often referred to as puffy fingers.[29]

A large number of soluble factors have been suggested to be involved in the processes outlined above. Among these, transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β), platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) and connective tissue growth factor (CTGF) may be the most important.[32-34] There exists an interplay between the ECM and these factors. For example, extracellular TGF- β can be retained in areas where ECM is deposited, resulting in high local concentrations of TGF- β .[35] The role of PDGF is underlined by the possible presence of stimulatory antibodies to the PDGF receptor in SSc subjects, exemplifying another way by which the immune system might interact with the production of ECM.[36] Also, non-soluble factors, such as components of the ECM, can interact with and propagate the fibrotic process by outside-in and inside-out signalling generated by interactions with transmembrane receptors such as the integrins.[37]

Late disease

In later stages of SSc, deposition of collagen fibrils will dominate the remodelling of the ECM.[38] The arrangement of collagen I will be different compared to healthy skin, as increased expression of lysyl hydroxylase 2 will render the fibrotic tissue rich in cross-links and consequently less elastic and less degradable than other collagenous tissues.[39]

Perivascular ischaemia and fibrosis may eventually affect neighbouring neurons. As a consequence, the patient might suffer from a dysfunctional autonomic nerve system, which can complicate Raynaud's phenomenon, contributing to tissue ischaemia.[40] It is possible that similar processes take place in the GI tract, contributing to the inability of the enteric nervous system to act in a synchronised, physiological way, resulting in e.g. dysphagia.[41]

In skin fibrosis, the natural course of the disease usually ends with a regression of the inflammatory reaction and a subsequent deceleration of the deposition of ECM. From a clinical view-point, the end-stage of skin scleroderma is often characterised by thin, brittle, atrophic skin, tightly attached to the underlying tissues, often with secondary contractures of joints in the affected area.[42]

Immunological aspects

The exact role of the immune system in SSc is debatable. Activation of the adaptive immune system is evident by production of autoantibodies as well as the presence of B-cells and CD4+ T-cells in affected tissues. Recent data complicates this picture showing that also the innate immune system is active in SSc.[43, 44] This activation is at least partly mediated by Toll like receptors (TLR), maybe most importantly TLR2, TLR3 and TLR4.[45, 46] These receptors can be activated by exogenous stimuli, but also endogenous molecules. Such molecules are nowadays often referred to as damage associated molecular pattern proteins (DAMPs). Several of these molecules can be found in the developing ECM, most notably hyaluronan but also fibronectin.[47] Another group of DAMPs originate from immune cells. One important DAMP candidate is calprotectin, the heterodimer of S100A8 and S100A9, which binds TLR4.[48] The possible contribution of calprotectin to the pathogenesis of SSc remains to be elucidated.

Molecular analyses of skin from subjects with SSc have contributed to increasing knowledge on both a transcriptional, molecular and protein level on the pathogenic pathways involved in SSc pathogenesis. Interestingly, clinically unaffected skin shows many similarities with pathological skin in regard to gene expression.[49] It remains to be explained why, within the same patient, very similar pathological gene expression might result in quite different phenotypes in skin with different location. Correspondingly, it remains to be explained why skin fibrosis and vascular dysfunction preferably involves the hands and fingers. One explanation could be that fibroblasts situated on distinctive parts of the body have different intrinsic properties in relation to e.g. ECM production.[50]

Clinical features

SSc is a heterogeneous disease. Several internal organs as well as the skin can be subject to both vascular perturbations and fibrosis following the time course of the disease. SSc has among the highest mortality rates of the rheumatic diseases, comparable with many neoplastic disorders.[51] The most common manifestations responsible for SSc-related deaths are interstitial lung disease (ILD), scleroderma renal crisis, PAH and severe GI disease.[5]

While ILD and renal involvement often are manifested in early disease and in patients with dSSc, PAH typically develops in later stages of disease in patients with the ISSc subtype. Severe GI complications to SSc have been reported in both early and late disease, in both ISSc and dSSc.[3] The subject of this thesis mainly discusses SSc manifestations in the lung and GI tract. SSc disease in these organ systems are thus further described below.

Interstitial lung disease and SSc

Clinically significant ILD is estimated to be prevalent in 25 % of SSc patients, being more common (35 %) in dSSc than in ISSc. Autopsy reports have indicated that histological signs of ILD are present in up to 80 % of cases.[41] ILD is the most common cause of disease-related death in SSc.[52] ILD is usually bilateral and begins in the basal layers of the lungs.

Non-Specific Interstitial Pneumonia (NSIP) is the most common subtype of ILD in SSc, but patients can also be affected by Usual Interstitial Pneumonia (UIP), which is associated with a worse prognosis.[53]

Diagnosis and further assessment of ILD in SSc is preferably made with highresolution computed tomography (HRCT) together with pulmonary function tests. Interestingly, analysis through HRCT is often able to differentiate the subtype of ILD and is helpful to select patients who may benefit from treatment.[54] Lung biopsy is thus rarely needed. Extensive disease identified on HRCT is a predictor of mortality.[54] Further characterisation of lung fibrosis can be made with bronchoalveolar lavage. Data obtained from such analyses may give important information regarding the pathogenesis of SSc, but are seldom indicated in routine clinical care.[55]

Treatment

Two of few randomised clinical trials in SSc showed a significant but small benefit of immunosuppression with cyclophosphamide compared to placebo in SSc-ILD.[56, 57] This immunosuppressant is toxic and not suitable for treatment of mild SSc-ILD. The inability to predict the natural development of mild or early manifestations of SSc-ILD makes it a most delicate question to decide which

patients with SSc-ILD should be treated. Watchful waiting and frequent assessment of pulmonary function is in many cases the preferable alternative.[54] If immunosuppression is indicated, both mycofenolat mofetil and azathioprine have been suggested as alternative immunosuppressants. In comparison to cyclophosphamide, these agents are less toxic and can thus be used for longer time periods. More than one year of immunosuppresive treatment is probably necessary in order to significantly change the natural course of SSc-ILD.[58]

Although histopathological data and experimental animal models suggested that inhibition of endothelin-1 could improve outcome in SSc-ILD, a study of the endothelin receptor antagonist bosentan failed to prove such an effect in a prospective open-label study.[59, 60] In selected cases, lung transplantation is a life-saving treatment of SSc-ILD.

In the clinical situation, the decision to initiate, continue or discontinue immunosuppressive therapy depends on several factors such as side effects and the individual response to treatment. In this situation, any tool that reflects not only existing lung damage, but also current disease activity and prognosis would be most valuable.

Gastrointestinal disease and SSc

In the vast majority of cases, SSc affects also the GI tract. For most of these patients, SSc GI disease substantially contributes to a decreased quality of life.[61, 62] GI manifestations are common in both ISSc and dSSc and relatively similar between these two subsets.[63] Although some studies indicate that fewer SSc patients die of SSc GI disease today than some decades ago, GI manifestations of SSc remain a significant direct and indirect cause of SSc-related death.[3] A correct estimation of the contribution of GI dysfunction to overall mortality is hard to make; patients with dysphagia may succumb to fatal aspiration pneumonia and patients with occult GI bleeding may suffer from anaemia.[3, 5, 52, 64] Patients with severe GI manifestations of SSc have an especially poor prognosis with only 30 % of such patients surviving more than 3 years after onset of severe GI disease.[65]

The definition of GI involvement in SSc is not unproblematic. Although oesophageal manifestations of SSc are common, normal oesophageal examination or absence of oesophageal symptoms do not rule out SSc GI disease. One possibility is that another, not so easily accessible part of the GI tract might be involved. Another possibility is that the oesophagus is affected by SSc although not causing any symptoms. Indeed, a recent study showed that pathologic oesophago-gastro-duodenoscopy was prevalent in 9 out of 13 newly diagnosed SSc subjects who all were without upper GI symptoms.[66] Also, pathologic

oesophagus motility has been observed in parts of the oesophagus where no pathology could be identified at autopsy.[67]

Although sometimes (also in this thesis) referred to as a single organ manifestation, SSc can manifest itself in many different ways in the GI tract, both with regard to pathogenesis and with regard to symptoms, often changing over time.[62] The knowledge on the pathology of SSc in the GI tract is limited compared to other organ systems. The main reasons are associated with the inherent difficulties in obtaining both relevant histological material and radiological data from this part of the body. I will present a brief overview of suggested mechanisms behind GI pathology, as well as a description of common clinical manifestations in order to facilitate critical appraisal of the work presented in this thesis.

Pathomechanisms: Vascular dysfunction

Histological studies have shown that the microcirculation throughout the GI tract can be disturbed in SSc.[68] The vascular endothelial cells appear swollen and the basement membranes in the capillaries are altered.[69, 70] The small arteries may show narrowing of the lumen. These histological findings have been corroborated by functional studies that have shown pathological GI blood flow in patients with SSc.[71, 72] Furthermore, vascular pathologies, sometimes resembling telangiectasias, can be present in the GI tract.[73-76] In the stomach, development of gastric antral vascular ectasias may occur. These are sometimes referred to as "watermelon stomach".[77]

Immunohistochemical examinations of the ventricle wall have shown molecular similarities between SSc GI disease and PAH, as well as Raynaud's phenomenon.[78] It has been suggested that therapies that are effective against classical vascular manifestations of SSc might be effective also against GI manifestations of SSc.[44]

Pathomechanisms: Autoantibodies, neuropathy and inflammation

Both dysmotility and absence of normal motility in the GI tract is common in SSc, not only in the oesophagus but also in lower parts of the intestine, accounting for several of the clinical situations described later.[62, 79-81] These dysrhytmic manifestations are in many cases caused by pathologic activity of the enteric nervous system, which can be assessed by e.g. electrogastrography.[82]

The production of autoantibodies is a hallmark of SSc.[83] There is some evidence that autoantibodies in SSc may cause GI dysfunction by interacting with the enteric nervous system.[84] More specifically, the muscarinic acetylcholine receptor has been proposed to be a target of autoantibodies in patients suffering from severe GI disease.[85]

One alternative, or additive, mechanism by which SSc might disrupt the enteric nervous system and thus the motility of the GI tract, is through ischaemic damage to the vasa nervorum.[41, 62] Damage to the enteric nervous system has been associated with pathological levels of GI regulatory peptides.[86]

The limited number of autopsy reports and histopathological analysis of GI tissue in SSc have consequently revealed signs of on-going inflammation in the intestinal wall.[41, 67, 69, 70, 87] Further characterisation of these cells has recently revealed an overrepresentation of CD4+ T-cells together with B-cells, mast cells and eosinophils.[88]

Pathomechanisms: Fibrosis

Similar to other organs involved in SSc, the GI tract will in many cases eventually be subject to fibrosis. A recent endoscopic study using ultrasound has shown that the intestinal wall in the upper GI tract is thicker in SSc subjects compared to healthy controls, corresponding to increased deposition of ECM. Importantly, the study confirmed increased thickness of not only deeper layers of the GI wall, but also the submucosa.[89] Histological studies have shown that fibrotic transformation is possible throughout the GI tract including the oesophagus, ventricle, duodenum, jejunum, large intestine and anal sphincter.[62, 90]

ECM deposition will inhibit the motility of the intestine, contributing to symptoms such as constipation and bloating. Fibrosis has also been suggested to affect the capability of the small intestine to absorb nutrients. In the anal sphincter, fibrosis may contribute to anal incontinence.[91]

In the GI tract, development of fibrosis is usually coupled with muscular atrophy. Mechanical studies are in agreement with these histological data, indicating changed properties of the ECM and decreased muscular function.[92, 93] The combination of fibrosis and muscular atrophy has been suggested to contribute to an increased risk of intestinal perforations in SSc.[76]

Clinical picture: The oesophagus

GI involvement of the oesophagus is a common cause for decreased quality of life in the SSc patient.[94] SSc typically affects the lower parts of the oesophagus. The patient may suffer both from dysfunctional motility and of a lower oesophageal sphincter incapable of preventing gastric acid from reaching the oesophagus. While dysmotility is more common in early disease, hypomotility or aperistalsis of the oesophagus is suggested to be more common in later stages of disease. The resulting symptom for the individual patient is often dysphagia, which can be severe and especially detrimental for SSc patients who suffers from malnutrition.[67] Furthermore, most SSc patients are prescribed several medications to be taken orally. Ingestion of oral medication may not only be painful and time consuming for the patient. SSc patients with dysphagia are at an increased risk of having tablets stuck in the oesophagus, resulting in local damage.

Patients with SSc are at increased risk of oesophageal reflux disease. This is true also for patients who do not have any oesophageal symptoms at all.[95] The mechanisms behind this increased risk are at least partly explained by a lower tonus in the lower oesophageal sphincter together with delayed emptying of the ventricle. Reflux disease is not only painful and debilitating. Patients with reflux disease are at an increased risk of developing strictures as well as Barrett's oesophagus, a pre-malignant condition.[62, 96] It has also been suggested that reflux disease may result in acid material reaching the lungs through the oesophagus and the trachea. This might result in, or complicate already existing, lung fibrosis.[97] Severe reflux disease is also a contraindication for lung transplantation as the reflux chemically can trigger an immunologic rejection.

Dysfunction of the oesophagus has also been suggested to contribute to the increased prevalence of candida oesophagitis in SSc. The symptoms of candida infection are in some cases subtle although some patients experience dysphagia, nausea and painful swallowing.[98] Correct diagnosis can be done through endoscopic investigation but also through cineradiography.[99] Candida oesophagitis is an important example of secondary complications to SSc and highlights the fact that not all symptoms in the SSc patient represent primary manifestations of SSc. For the clinician, this discrimination is challenging but sometimes quite important to consider.

Clinical picture: Small Intestinal Bacterial Overgrowth

The large intestine harbours billions of bacteria. In contrast to the colon, the small intestine is normally not a friendly environment for bacteria. Bacteria ingested through the mouth are subject to the harsh acid environment of the ventricle before reaching the small intestine. Retrograde colonisation of bacteria from the colon into the ileum is counteracted by regular anterograde movement of the small intestine.[62]

Different aspects of bowel dysfunction in SSc may promote bacteria to enter, survive and multiply in the small intestine. These bacteria may compete with the host regarding nutrient absorption. Furthermore, the bacteria may produce large amount of gases which easily will cause pain in a SSc patient with a non-elastic intestinal wall.[93] Other common symptoms include diarrhoea, flatulence and bloating. These symptoms might be aggravated after ingestion of milk products containing lactose.

Clinical diagnosis can in many cases be confirmed by a hydrogen breath test, but there exists no consensus on an exact definition, or a gold standard, to diagnose this syndrome.[100] Bacterial overgrowth of the small intestine is also common in patients suffering from e.g. diabetes mellitus or post-surgical intestinal adhesions.

Interestingly, three independent studies have failed to demonstrate any association between small intestinal bacterial overgrowth and the faecal biomarker calprotectin.[101-103]

Clinical picture: Pseudoobstruction

Pseudoobstruction is an uncommon, but severe and potentially fatal complication of SSc.[3, 65] Several pathomechanisms are likely to contribute to this situation, including neuropathy, bacterial overgrowth and muscular atrophy of the intestine. The patient usually presents with subacute development of nausea and stomach pain. Radiological examination shows dilated bowels proximal to the point of pseudoobstruction.

The correct diagnosis of this GI complication of SSc is important but challenging. In 2012, diagnostic criteria for chronic intestinal pseudo-obstruction were presented.[104] These criteria can be summarised as

- a) a more than 6 month history of GI complaints, including
- b) bloating or pain, together with
- c) radiological signs of intestinal dilatation and/or air-fluid levels
- d) absence of structural abnormalities

Treatment is not clear-cut, but may involve total parenteral nutrition and antibiotics. Home parenteral nutrition may be a life saving therapy in the most severely affected patients. Surgery should be avoided if possible since the obstruction is not mechanical but rather a consequence of impaired movement in the intestine. Relapse is common.[105]

Clinical picture: The liver and pancreas

Patients with anti-centromere positive ISSc are at an increased risk for primary biliary cirrhosis, a combination that sometimes is referred to as Reynold's syndrome.[106] Cirrhosis may be especially critical for SSc patients since several medications are dependent on a preserved liver function.

Pancreas insufficiency is a possible manifestation of SSc. Failure of this exocrine organ may aggravate malnutrition.[107]

Clinical picture: Anal incontinence

During the last decade, a number of independent investigators have reported an overrepresentation of anal incontinence among patients with SSc.[108, 109] Recently, a questionnaire based study that included patients with other rheumatic diseases, showed that such symptoms were prevalent also in patient with other rheumatic diseases.[94] As with the oesophagus, the anal sphincter in SSc might be subject to dyscoordinated muscular actions as well as muscle atrophy and

fibrosis.[108] Furthermore, the demands of the anal sphincter are increased if the propulsive activities of the colon are pathologically intensified or weakened. The impact on quality of life from these manifestations has recently begun to be recognised as substantial and in many cases superior to other manifestations of SSc.[109]

Clinical picture: Malnutrition

Malnutrition is a common complication to SSc and is associated with increased mortality.[110] A study based on a questionnaire has estimated that 18 % of SSc subjects are at high risk for malnutrition.[111] In another study, estimations based on objective assessment of malnutrition through bio-electrical impedance measurements indicated the prevalence of malnutrition to be above 50 %.[110] These reports also indicate that malnutrition screening through assessment of BMI and S-albumin alone is insufficient.[112]

The mechanisms behind malnutrition are so far only poorly explored. A recent British study suggested that several extra-intestinal factors might contribute to malnutrition.[108] Such factors could be SSc induced hypercatabolism, depression-related disorders, decreased ability to maintain activity of daily life, and concomitant SSc manifestations such as fingertip ulcers, microstomia and fatigue.[112, 113] SSc GI disease can, at least theoretically, cause malnutrition in several ways, including dysphagia, gastroparesis, small intestinal bacterial overgrowth, dysmotility of the small and large intestine, pancreatic insufficiency and disturbed balance of gut hormones. Importantly, malnutrition is a common feature in patients with chronic intestinal pseudo-obstruction.[104] Needless to say, correct management of the individual patient is challenging. Focus on the most important underlying mechanism in each individual patient is essential. [64, 114] Access to adequate nutritional guidance should be implemented already early in disease.

Treatment of GI manifestations of SSc

As of today, we have insufficient treatment possibilities against GI SSc. Proton pump inhibitors (PPI) are important in relieving reflux symptoms and may decrease the risk of complications from reflux disease. Gastroparesis and intestinal dysmotility might be relieved by prokinetic agents. Bacterial overgrowth of the small intestine usually responds well to cyclic treatments with antibiotics.[58] Micronutrient deficiency is often helped by substitution of vitamins and/or minerals.

It should be acknowledged that several of the available treatment options for SSc GI are not pharmacological. Bleeding from the gastric ectasias is best treated by endoscopic intervention.[115] Total or partial parenteral nutrition is essential in the treatment of severe malnutrition.[105] In some cases, parenteral endoscopic gastrostomy may be life-saving.[114] In other cases, balloon dilatation of

strictures might be equally important. Both reflux disease and gastroparesis may be relieved by lifestyle recommendations such as sleeping with the head raised and avoiding food triggering reflux and large sized dinner portions.

The above mentioned recommendations are complicated by the fact that treatment with PPIs lower the pH of the stomach and can thus increase the risk of developing small intestinal bacterial overgrowth. Furthermore, frequent antibiotic treatment of bacterial overgrowth might stimulate the development of bacteria resistant to antibiotics. This can be especially detrimental in immunosuppressed SSc patients who are at an increased risk of developing serious infections e.g. in the lungs or from digital ulcers.

Finally, several medications commonly used in SSc have GI side-effects that can be hard to differ from primary manifestations of SSc GI disease. These include glucocorticoids and NSAIDs that might aggravate GI bleedings, but also the immunosuppressant mycofenolat mofetil that often is associated with secondary diarrhoea.

Monitoring disease

Monitoring patients with SSc is important in order to identify involvement of internal organs as early as possible. Correct assessment of disease activity and severity is also important in order to evaluate prescribed treatments in both the individual patient and in any clinical study. Monitoring such a heterogeneous yet uncommon disease as SSc is challenging and not without problems both for the patient and the treating physicians.

A successful follow-up of the SSc patient is dependent on several factors. I believe these include a sincere relationship between the physicians, the paramedical personnel and the patient, resulting in the possibility for the patient to report the impact of both the disease and its treatment in daily life. Another important factor is the possibility to investigate the patient in a structured yet personalised scheme. Finally, in order to monitor disease activity and severity over time, access to validated and objective investigations are crucial. For patients with chronic diseases, such as SSc, where several organ systems are to be investigated repeatedly – it is also crucial that these analyses are feasible and harmless.

Specific proteins measurable in body fluids can in many cases be analysed both objectively and feasibly. In this thesis I wanted to explore the potential of two such biomarkers, namely measurement of an extracellular matrix protein in sera and an inflammatory protein in faeces.

Biomarkers in SSc

Definitions

The term *biological marker*, often shortened to *biomarker*, has been used for many years with a certain degree of variation of what we understand and refer to with this term. Almost fifteen years ago, the NIH and FDA agreed on one definition which is most commonly used today. A biomarker is defined as:

a characteristic that is objectively measured and evaluated as an indicator of normal biological processes, pathogenic processes, or pharmacologic responses to a therapeutic intervention.[116, 117]

Sometimes the term *surrogate endpoint* is used. This usually refers to:

a biomarker that is intended to serve as a substitute for a clinically meaningful endpoint and is expected to predict the effect of a therapeutic intervention.[117-119]

In this context, the term *endpoint* refers to:

a clinically meaningful measure of how a patient feels, functions, or survives.[117-119]

Sometimes the term *soluble biomarker* is used to discern biomarkers measurable in bodily fluids from radiological findings and physiological investigations.[119, 120]

In modern healthcare, several biomarkers are already in use. Important examples are C-reactive protein – a biomarker for inflammation, and urate – a biomarker for chronic gout.[121] A good biomarker can serve as a diagnostic tool but also give the clinician valid information regarding disease activity and prognosis. Such information is crucial when to select treatment strategies for the individual patient. Finally, a good biomarker can be helpful when evaluating initiated drug therapy.[122]

Besides this clinical situation, feasible biomarkers are also useful in the field of drug development as a biomarker can simplify the process of evaluating novel drug candidates, both in experimental models and in clinical trials.

In order for a biomarker to be useful, the reliability, validity and responsiveness to change must be established.[123] An "informal gathering of professionals interested in outcome measures in rheumatology", collectively referred to as OMERACT (Outcome Measures in Rheumatoid Arthritis Clinical Trials), have suggested and defined key variables to be used in this evaluation process in the field of rheumatology. Their approach, referred to as the OMERACT filter,

focuses on three elements, namely *truth, discrimination* and *feasibility*.[124] This approach has also been discussed in reference to SSc.[125]

Their term truth refers to whether the biomarker measures what was intended and if it is unbiased. This issue deals with the concept of validity. Validity can further be explored by differentiating between face validity, content validity, construct validity and divergent validity.[122, 126] Briefly, face validity deals with the concept of whether the properties bestowed on the biomarker "make sense". Content validity can refer to what degree the biomarker is applicable to different clinical situations for a given disease. Construct validity may discuss how well a biomarker correlates with a gold standard. Finally, divergent validity may refer to the capability of a biomarker to correctly differentiate between two different groups of patients.[126]

The term discrimination can refer to the capacity of the biomarker to identify patients with low and high risk for complications, as well as to recognise a change in disease activity in the individual patient. In order to discriminate between different situations, it is necessary that the biomarker has a high degree of reproducibility, e.g. a sample analysed at different laboratories should give the same result.[124]

The term feasibility can refer to how easy the biomarker can be applied in clinical practice, and refers also to costs and how easy the results are to interpret.[126]

The development and validation of feasible biomarkers in rheumatology in general has proven more complex than initially expected. For SSc, this challenge is even greater considering the multitude of organ manifestations, the heterogeneity and rareness of the disease as well as the limited knowledge on the pathogenesis behind the many SSc manifestations. Some organ systems have been extensively discussed in reference to an unmet need of feasible biomarkers.[125] I want to discuss one of these organ systems further.

Biomarkers for skin fibrosis

The modified Rodnan Skin Score (mRSS, (described in later chapters)) has received universal recognition as the gold standard for the assessment of skin fibrosis in SSc. As this measurement tool has some inherent weaknesses, several attempts have been made to monitor skin fibrosis in SSc through soluble biomarkers.[127]

One group of molecules measurable in serum are cytokines and growth factors. Serum levels of important mediators in SSc, such as TGF- β and CTGF, have shown some association with skin fibrosis. The results have however not been self-evident to interpret. One complicating factor is that the level of a cytokine in serum might be very different from the local concentration in affected skin.

Another complicating factor is that a substantial part of both TGF- β and CTGF are fragmented in the sera, which might explain why some studies using different antibodies in the analysis of these molecules have shown conflicting results.[128-130] Other cytokines that have shown promising potential as biomarkers in SSc skin disease are interleukin-6, interleukin-10, interleukin-13 and B cell activation factor.[131-133]

An alternative approach to inflammatory mediators is to investigate molecules involved in the organisation of the extracellular matrix. One large group of such potential markers are the collagen metabolites. During the production of collagen in the skin, N- and C-terminal propeptides, are cleaved from the procollagen and released into the circulation. The N-terminal propeptide of collagen type III has repeatedly been shown to correlate with skin fibrosis [43, 134]. After cleavage of the propeptides, the triple helical domain of collagen is flanked by telopeptides. Serum concentrations of both the isolated and the crosslinked C-terminal telopeptide of collagen type I have been shown to reflect skin fibrosis to a certain degree.[135, 136]

Metabolism of extracellular matrix is regulated by several enzymes and inhibitors of these enzymes. One such inhibitor, tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases 2 is upregulated in the skin of patients with SSc. Increased serum levels of this inhibitor has been identified in SSc, and levels seem to correlate with extent of skin fibrosis.[137] Similarly, matrix metalloproteinase 9 has been shown to be increased in SSc serum and to correlate with skin sclerosis.[138]

Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) is a pentamer that is involved in the assembly of collagen fibrils. Serum-COMP (S-COMP) has been shown to have a superior correlation with skin fibrosis compared to the aforementioned molecules, and will be discussed further in the next chapter. [139]

Finally, the production of ECM in skin and other organs does not only involve proteins but also proteoglycans. Xylosyl transferase is an enzyme that is involved in the attachments of sugar chains to proteins, forming proteoglycans.[140] Increased activity of this enzyme has been demonstrated in serum of SSc-patients. Correspondingly, increased serum levels of hyaluronan have been recognised in SSc almost 30 years ago.[141]

An alternative approach in the search for feasible and valid biomarkers of skin fibrosis has been to investigate available biomarkers in other diseases and to combine different biomarkers. The Enhanced Liver Fibrosis (ELF) test measures serum levels of procollagen III N-terminal propeptide, tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase 1 and hyaluronan. It is a validated non-invasive serum test used in the assessment of liver fibrosis. A recent report suggests that this test could also be valuable in SSc.[142] The correlation between ELF and skin fibrosis was substantially lower than the correlation between COMP and skin fibrosis (r=0.28 vs r=0.60 respectively).[139]

Another alternative in the evaluation of skin fibrosis is to analyse skin biopsies. A recent report from Boston has shown promising result when measuring mRNA-levels from a combination of four different proteins in skin biopsies.[143]

Finally, several attempts have been made in order to directly measure skin thickness objectively by different tools such as ultrasound and durometer.[144] It can be speculated that such methods could function synergistically with soluble biomarkers.

Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP)

Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) is a molecule consisting of five identical subunits that are attached to each other in the N-terminal through a coilcoil domain that is further reinforced by disulphide bridges. In the C-terminal ends, COMP has five globular domains that can interact with components of the extracellular matrix. The structure of COMP can be compared with that of a bouquet of five tulips, intertwined in the base and with five sticky, adhesive flowers in the other end (Figure 2).[145]



Figure 2. Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein COMP is a pentamer consisting of five chains attached to each other in the N-terminal. Please note that each monomer can bind a collagen molecule, but also how two monomers cannot bind the same collagen molecule.[146] Schematic picture provided by Pilar Lorenzo, Sections of Rheumatology and Molecular Skeletal Biology, Lund University.

COMP was first identified in cartilage.[147] Later studies have revealed that COMP is present also in tendons as well as in the liver, the lung and the skin when these tissues are subject to fibrosis.[148, 149]

The C-terminal of COMP can bind to both collagen type I and III (that are present in skin) and collagen type II (that is present in cartilage). Importantly, the binding sites on collagen to which COMP binds are dispersed in such a way that two globular domains on the COMP molecule cannot bind to the same collagen molecule at the same time. COMP can, however, bind up to five different collagen molecules simultaneously. By binding multiple collagen molecules, COMP brings individual collagen fibrils closer to each other and catalyses the process of collagen fibril formation.[146] While COMP can bind to individual collagen molecules it cannot bind to collagen molecules that have formed collagen fibrils. This suggests that COMP has different functions in the developing and in the mature ECM. COMP does however bind to a large number of proteoglycans in the ECM, including matrilin, the non-fibrillated collagens IX, XII and XIV, fibronectin and chondroadherin, which all can interact with the collagen fibres.[150-153] It is likely that in the mature ECM, COMP – with its long, flexible arms with sticky ends – contributes to structural stability of the collagen network.[154]

COMP has been shown to interact with the complement system, activating the alternative pathway while at the same time inhibiting the classical pathway.[155] Structural analyses of the COMP molecule have shown that the N-terminal stalk region of COMP is able to harbour both vitamin A and vitamin D_{3} .[156] A possible role of COMP as storage or transporter of these vitamins remains to be explored. Presumably, the ways in which COMP contributes to both health and pathology are multiple.

COMP belongs to a group of proteins known as the thrombospondins (TSP), and has also been referred to as thrombospondin 5. Both TSP-3 and TSP-4 can be assembled in a pentameric way such as COMP, while TSP-1 and TSP-2 are assembled in three-stranded oligomers. TSPs 1-4 are not as extensively studied as COMP, and possible overlapping functions may exist, although these proteins are found in different tissues.[157] TSP-1 has been studied in reference to wound healing and systemic sclerosis and has been suggested to be directly involved in the development of skin fibrosis, one mechanism being binding of TGF- β in the ECM.[158]

Mice deficient in COMP are healthy and show normal development of bone and cartilage, supporting the concept that there are redundant mechanisms in the assembly of collagens.[159]

COMP in the field of rheumatology

COMP in body fluids is measurable with enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA).[160] Levels of COMP in synovial fluid from patients with both osteoarthritis (OA) and rheumatoid arthritis (RA) are increased. These patients do also have increased levels of COMP in serum. S-COMP has been shown to correlate with disease activity and predict radiological damage in RA.[161, 162] In OA, multiple studies have confirmed that S-COMP reflects OA development.[163, 164] Furthermore, S-COMP shows good reproducibility upon repeated measurement as it exhibits only limited diurnal variation and is quite stable even after physical exercise.[165, 166] Several ELISAs are available for the measurement of COMP, and COMP-levels are sometimes referred to in μ g/ml and sometimes U/l. This is a complicating factor when comparing different reports on

this biomarker. It reflects the fact that different antibodies are used when measuring COMP. It remains to be elucidated to what degree different ELISAs measure the intact pentameric COMP, and if larger or smaller fragments can interfere with the different ELISAs.

COMP and systemic sclerosis

COMP was identified in equine tendon already in 1997, and was later shown to be associated with scar formation in tendon.[149, 167] Eventually, COMP was identified in a gene expression analysis of human fibroblasts exposed to TGF- β .[33] Later, COMP was found in skin from SSc subjects, and also in fibrotic lung and kidney tissues from patients with SSc.[148, 168] Other studies revealed that COMP was also expressed in, and could accelerate, liver fibrosis in an experimental rat model.[169]



Figure 3. S-COMP correlates with the modified Rodnan Skin Score S-COMP has shown significant and clinically relevant correlations with the modified Rodnan skin score in both longitudinal and cross-sectional studies (shown here). Adapted from Hesselstrand et. al. 2008.[139]

Serum levels of COMP were later shown to be increased especially in early dSSc, reaching values higher than levels typical of RA and OA. Furthermore, a cross-sectional and longitudinal study could show that S-COMP correlated well with extent of skin fibrosis (Figure 3).[139] These results were supported by independent data showing a clear correlation between skin fibrosis and mRNA
expression of COMP in skin biopsies. Notably however, this study also showed increased COMP expression in clinically healthy skin in SSc subjects.[168] Later studies have confirmed the presence of COMP in the deeper, reticular dermis in SSc and also in localised scleroderma.[170] In contrast to earlier reports, these studies have also detected COMP in the more superficial, papillary dermis, where it is present also in healthy subjects.[153, 170]

Calprotectin

Calprotectin was originally identified in 1980 by Fagerhol et. al. as a marker of leucocyte turnover. It was initially named L1 protein.[171, 172] The name calprotectin was proposed ten years later when calcium-binding and antimicrobial properties of the protein were described.[173] Further on, calprotectin was shown to be a heterodimer of two S100-proteins, and is thus often referred to as S100A8/A9.[174, 175] The rationale behind the name calprotectin has later been questioned – today both the terms S100A8/A9 and calprotectin are widely used.[175] In addition, the heterodimer has also been referred to as MRP8/MRP14, calgranulin A/B, CP-10, p8/p14 and cystic fibrosis antigen.

The S100-group of proteins has approximately 25 members, of which 16 are S100A-protein. The S100-proteins are small proteins of 10-12 kDa size and show at least fair homology with each other. They are all soluble in a saturated ammonium sulphate solution, hence their name. Their distribution in different tissues is variable – while S100A8 and S100A9 are expressed mainly in myeloid cells, e.g. S100A1 is highly expressed in muscular tissues and in the brain. Several mechanisms by which the different S100 proteins interact in intra- and extracellular processes in both health and disease have been identified. Common to most of the S100 proteins is the ability to bind calcium and thus undergo conformational changes which can modulate the biological properties of the protein. Furthermore, the S100 proteins can form homo- and heterodimers as well as oligomers with each other. It has been hypothesised that the amount of free monomers can be controlled this way.[176-178]

S100A8 and S100A9 are constitutively expressed in neutrophils, monocytes and dendritic cells. Lymphocytes, basophils and eosinophils do not express detectable levels of S100A8 and S100A9.[179] In neutrophils, the intracellular content of calprotectin has been proposed to be especially high, one report suggested 40-60 % of the protein mass in the cytosol to be calprotectin.[180] Intracellular calprotectin has been shown to interact with the formation of microtubili network and intermediate filaments. These interactions could explain the decreased motility and transendothelial migration of S100A9 deficient granulocytes.[181, 182]

Calprotectin can be released from leukocytes both following activation and necrosis. Extracellular calprotectin is as a chemotactic agent for leukocytes, promoting cell migration into inflamed tissues. Maybe most importantly, calprotectin binds TLR4, and the receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE). In this way, calprotectin has been shown to stimulate the innate immune system and has been categorised as DAMP.[48]

The net effect of calprotectin induced TLR4 stimulation and other functions of calprotectin can be hard to predict. In a model of E. coli induced abdominal sepsis, mice lacking S100A9 showed significantly better survival than normal mice.[48] In a model of Klebsiella induced pneumonia and sepsis however, the S100A9 deficient mice showed increased mortality rates. [183] Finally, in a model of E. coli induced urinary tract infection, no significant differences in host response could be identified between normal and S100A9 deficient mice, even though calprotectin was induced in the urinary tract following infection in the normal mice.[184] One possible explanation could be that calprotectin exerts multiple actions, of which some actually are anti-inflammatory.[178] Another explanation could be that inflammation, depending on the context, sometimes is life saving and sometimes detrimental to the organism.

In the skin, calprotectin has been identified in inflammatory situations such as psoriasis and wound healing. Interestingly, the source of calprotectin in skin seems to be not only recruited inflammatory cells but also keratinocytes located in the epidermis. When added exogenously to the skin, calprotectin stimulates proliferation of both fibroblasts and keratinocytes.[185] Furthermore, in non-healing wounds, increased expression of S100A9 can be seen in deeper layers of the dermis.[186]

Mice deficient in fibroblast growth factor receptors 1 and 2 fail to uphold an intact epidermal barrier. These mice eventually develop skin inflammation and fibrosis. Increased expression of both S100A8 and S100A9 in the keratinocytes of these cells have been identified and postulated to be a mechanism by which these mice develop skin fibrosis.[187]

In an animal model of colonic inflammation, S100A9 was recently shown to be expressed also in colonic epithelial cells. In that model, S100A9 produced by epithelial cells following IL-6 stimulation was suggested to be an essential part of a vicious circle, recruiting leukocytes to the inflamed epithelium and activating the innate immune system.[188] Both S100A8 and S100A9 can be expressed in the intestinal epithelium in children with IBD indicating that FC levels are not only of leukocyte origin in this disease.[189]

Finally, fibroblasts stimulated by a wound healing process in rat, have been shown to express S100A8. The role of S100A8 in this process is not yet known – levels of S100A8 seem to correlate inversely with TGF- β .[190]

Calprotectin in the field of rheumatology

Increased levels of calprotectin in plasma or serum have been described in several rheumatic diseases. In systemic lupus erythematosus, S-calprotectin has been proposed to be a biomarker of disease activity.[191, 192]

Also in rheumatoid arthritis (RA), serum levels of calprotectin have been proposed to reflect and predict disease severity.[193, 194] Increased expression of calprotectin in the synovial membrane has been identified.[195] Similar findings have also been made in OA. In both these diseases calprotectin has been suggested to be an essential mediator of disease activity.[196] This concept is supported by data from an animal model of arthritis where S100A9 deficient mice were less prone to develop severe arthritis.[197]

In ankylosing spondylitis, serum levels of calprotectin have been described to be within normal range. Interestingly however, faecal levels of calprotectin were pathologically increased in a majority of these patients.[198]

Faecal calprotectin in clinical practice

Calprotectin is readily measurable in faeces. The method is simplified by the fact that calprotectin is surprisingly stable, also in faeces.[199] Even when left in room temperature for several days, the major part of calprotectin in a faecal sample remains undegraded. Furthermore the level of calprotectin in a single, 5 g sample, correlates very well with levels calculated from a 24 hour stool collection in both healthy subjects and patients with IBD.[200]

Leukocyte influx in the bowel can be estimated by labelling leukocytes with radioactive indium. Calprotectin levels in faeces have been shown to closely correlate with leukocyte influx in the bowel, and faecal calprotectin (FC) has thus been suggested to reflect inflammatory activity in IBD.[201]

Numerous studies have later showed that FC correlates with disease activity in IBD. Further studies have suggested that FC can predict disease severity, reflect response to therapy and identify relapse in IBD.[202] In an unselected population of subjects with unspecific bowel symptoms, FC has been shown to identify patients with and without organic bowel disease with high sensitivity and specificity.[203] Today, FC is routinely used in both primary healthcare and in gastroenterology. As of 2012, at least 50 000 analyses of FC were made in Sweden.[204]

Aims of the present investigation

The aims of this thesis are threefold.

- Because incidence and prevalence of SSc in Sweden have never been investigated before, and because conflicting data have been reported from different regions world-wide, we wanted to examine the epidemiology of SSc in Sweden using novel classification criteria.
- COMP has shown potential as a biomarker in SSc. We wanted to examine this potential further by:
 - 1) Exploring a possible correlation between lung fibrosis and S-COMP in SSc.
 - 2) Investigating a possible predictive potential of S-COMP in SSc.
 - 3) Investigating the development of experimental skin fibrosis in mice lacking a functional COMP gene.
- Faecal calprotectin (FC) is a feasible and reliable biomarker in IBD. Since recent reports have verified an inflammatory component in the GI tract of patients with established SSc,[78, 88] we wanted to investigate the biomarker potential of FC in SSc by:
 - 1) Exploring associations between FC and other markers of GI disease.
 - 2) Investigating the reliability and specificity of FC in SSc.
 - 3) Investigating the development of experimental skin fibrosis in mice deficient in S100A9, which lack functional calprotectin.

Methods

In this chapter I would like to discuss some aspects of the different methods and material that have been used in this thesis.

Healthcare in the Skåne region

The Skåne region is the most southern part in Sweden. As of 2012, it comprises 1.3 million inhabitants of which 1.0 million are above 18 years of age. Healthcare is mainly provided by public, and to a certain degree, private actors at a standardised low co-pay through a tax-based financing system. In the Skåne region, access to healthcare in general, and rheumatological healthcare in particular, is good.[205, 206]

The Swedish population register and the Skåne Healthcare Register

All Swedish residents are registered with a mandatory 10-digit personal identification number. The Swedish population register includes information on sex, date of birth, residential address and is continuously updated by the Swedish Tax Agency. The Swedish population register is probably the oldest continuous population register world-wide. Already in 1686 it became mandatory by law to register basically the same information as stated above.[207] The register is updated by the Swedish Tax Agency and is used by every healthcare provider as well as by authorities and companies such as the Swedish Social Insurance Agency and banks.

Since 1998, all public and private healthcare provided in the Skåne region is registered in the Skåne Healthcare Register together with the patients unique personal identification number, date of visit or discharge from hospital and name of healthcare provider. Registration is mandatory for reimbursement purposes. For public healthcare, the register also includes the patients' confirmed and tentative diagnoses according to the International Classification of Diseases (ICD) 10.

Clinical evaluation of patients with (suspected) SSc

Proper clinical examination remains a cornerstone in the diagnosis, classification and evaluation of the SSc patient. Although SSc is a disease that sometimes can be recognised on the exterior of the patient, this is not always the case. Patients with severe internal organ engagements may exhibit only limited signs of systemic autoimmune disease visible for the examining clinician. Accessory methods such as laboratory tests or radiographic analysis can sometimes be crucial in the correct assessment of SSc.

Almost all patients studied in this thesis have been subject to a strict clinical routine developed at the Rheumatology clinic in Lund. This routine includes, but is not limited to, the following procedures:

Assessment of skin thickness according to Rodnan

Thickening of the skin, scleroderma, is a main hallmark of SSc. During the course of the disease, skin thickness and quality change. Evaluation of skin thickness is considered to be an important variable in monitoring total disease activity and progression.

Assessment of skin thickness through manual palpation has been a routine procedure in both research and in the clinic. In 1979, Rodnan introduced a semiquantitative scoring system for the complete assessment of skin thickness in SSc.[208] This scoring system has later been modified to the mRSS, and proven to be a feasible, reliable and valid outcome measure for the assessment of SSc skin disease.[209, 210] Skin involvement in SSc, as assessed by the mRSS, correlates with internal organ involvement and predicts mortality.[211]

Although the mRSS has been validated, it has some drawbacks. The mRSS measures skin thickness and not skin quality. It may not be able to discern early, oedematous SSc skin changes from later pathologies when the skin is tight, but not necessarily thickened. Furthermore, in the setting of a research trial, the mRSS might be subject to bias as the examiner, and/or the patient, may be aware, or have an opinion, regarding the effect of a recently initiated medical treatment. Finally, in recent years, clinical trials with tyrosine kinase inhibitors have highlighted the fact that adverse effects of modern medication – in this case subcutaneous swelling – can complicate the interpretation of the mRSS.[212] There is an unmet need for a feasible, reliable and valid surrogate marker for skin fibrosis that is also objective and easily repeatable.[213]

Nailfold capillaroscopy

Nailfold capillaroscopy is a non-invasive method to examine the vascular system with a more than 100 year old history.[214, 215] Although modern, computer based versions of the investigation are available, the essence is quite simple. In opposite to the rest of our bodies, in the nailfolds, our capillaries are oriented in a 2-dimensional manner. Because of this, capillary structure and configuration are accessible to examination with the help of a magnifying glass and immersion oil.[215, 216] During the last decades, it has become evident that the majority of SSc patients have pathologic capillaries as assessed by nailfold capillaroscopy. This insight has gained increased recognition worldwide.[217] "Abnormal nailfold capillary pattern" is one of the new items in the 2013 classification criteria for SSc.[11] Examination of nailfold pattern by capillaroscopy has been a routine procedure in the evaluation of SSc and suspected SSc in Lund since the early 1990's (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Normal and pathological nailfold capillaroscopy

Nailfold capillaroscopy from a healthy subject and a patient with SSc. Please notice the enlarged capillaries and focal loss of capillaries in the nailfold of the SSc patient. Photos provided by Marie Wildt, Department of Rheumatology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund.

High Resolution Computed Tomography (HRCT)

Non-invasive assessment of lung fibrosis has traditionally been done by chest xray. During the last decades, imaging of the lungs with HRCT has emerged and developed. HRCT based on 1 mm slices is currently the method of choice to analyse subtle changes in diffuse ILD e.g. fibrosis.[218] HRCT has increased the possibility to adequately diagnose and monitor SSc-related lung fibrosis. A semi quantitative scoring method has been developed and validated in order to analyse lung involvement in a structured way comparable between different centres.[54] In contrast to the ARA criteria from 1980, the 2013 criteria set for SSc includes assessment of ILD by HRCT.[11] At the SSc centre in Lund, lung examination by HRCT has been a routine procedure in the evaluation of SSc and suspected SSc for several years (Figure 5).



Figure 5. High resolution computed tomography

Cross sectional radiograph of the basal parts of the lungs in a SSc patient. Usage of high resolution computed tomography makes it possible to identify subtle changes indicative of incipient pulmonary fibrosis, not identifiable through conventional x-ray. Arrow points towards several traction bronchiolectasis in the lower left lung. Picture provided by Gracijela Božović, Department of Radiology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund.

Cineradiography

Cineradiography refers to a dynamic x-ray examination in which the patient swallows a radiopaque substrate, usually barium. The radiological act of swallowing is recorded with a video camera. Assessment of oesophagus motility can be studied and certain SSc-specific pathologies, such as candida and strictures, identified (Figure 6).[80, 99] Cineradiography is an objective investigation included among what has been proposed to be a "core set of variables" when to assess SSc GI disease.[219] Cineradiography only gives the examiner information about the very upper GI tract. Disease manifestations from different parts of the GI

tract have been shown to co-variate, implying that GI disease assessed trough cineradiography may have some generalisability to the complete GI tract.[66, 68, 108]



Figure 6. Barium radiography of the oesophagus

Radiological examination of the oesophagus with barium contrast in a patient with SSc. Please notice the dilated oesophagus as well as the barium staining of the mucosa, indicating candida infection.[99] Picture provided by the Department of Radiology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund.

Patient reported outcomes

In the field of rheumatology, several questionnaires have been developed, translated and validated. For SSc, the Scleroderma Health Assessment Questionnaire has gained widespread acceptance.[220] These patient reported outcomes are often intended both to support clinical decision making and to serve as outcome measures in clinical trials.

Also in the field of gastroenterology, several questionnaires have been developed for the assessment of GI symptoms. The Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale has been validated in Swedish.[221]

During the last years, GI questionnaires specifically aimed for the SSc patient have been constructed and thoroughly validated.[222] So far, there is only limited data describing to what degree these subjective reports reflect objective pathologies.[223] An elegant investigation revealing the histopathological characteristics of the gastric mucosa in SSc failed to show any correlation between histologic changes and patient reported symptoms.[88] Regarding the clinical syndrome of malnutrition, the correlation between patient reported measures and physiological measurements are rather poor.[111] Based on their investigation of malnutrition in SSc, Krause and co-authors have shown that the patients' history of GI drug usage correlates with GI disease.[110] Based on these data they suggest that:

regular usage of these treatments [prokinetic drugs and PPIs in low and high doses] is probably the best marker for assessing the severity of GI symptoms.[110]

In our analyses of FC and SSc GI disease, we have used both the Swedish questionnaire and the method proposed by Krause et. al. in our assessment of severity of SSc GI disease.

Laboratory evaluation of patients with SSc

S-COMP

COMP can be measured in both joint fluids and sera by ELISA.[160] The COMPanalyses made in this thesis were made with a commercially available sandwich ELISA (Anamar, Lund) in doublets. This ELISA uses two monoclonal antibodies directed against separate antigenic determinants. From 2006 and onward, S-COMP was measured as part of the routine examination at the rheumatology clinic in Lund. All samples retrieved before this year were stored in -80° freezers and later analysed consecutively.

F-calprotectin

Patients submitted to in-hospital care at the university clinic in Lund were invited to deliver a stool sample for measurement of FC. Samples were taken according to the local instructions from the immunology laboratory and analysed with a commercial sandwich ELISA (Bühlmann laboratories, Switzerland). An important aspect in the analysis of stool samples is the necessity of pre-treating the samples in an extraction buffer followed by centrifugation in order to extract soluble calprotectin while removing non-soluble debris.[224]

Different ELISAs are commercially available for the assessment of FC. While the ELISA used in our studies uses a monoclonal calprotectin antibody, other ELISAs use polyclonal antibodies. Furthermore, the extraction buffers used are likely to contain different solutions since the exact composition is a company secret (Bühlmann laboratories, personal communication). Recent observations have revealed that different ELISA kits are not comparable, especially when used by different laboratories.[224] Preliminary data has indicated that the ELISA used in this study is superior to other ELISAs.[225]

Micronutrient deficiency

The SSc patients included in this thesis were all screened for micronutrient deficiency in regard to the following vitamins and minerals: iron, vitamin B_{12} , folate, zinc, and magnesium. Investigations were made using blood analyses and cut-off levels recommended by the local laboratory were used.

Immunological analyses

Antinuclear antibodies (ANAs) can be detected in at least 90 % of SSc subjects.[83] Identification and characterisation of these antibodies are important from a clinical point of view because different antibodies are associated with different manifestations of disease. Furthermore, in the 2013 classification criteria for SSc, reactivity towards any of three mutually exclusive autoantigens (anticentromere, anti-scl-70 and anti-RNA polymerase III) is specified as one criterion. The patients included in this study have all been tested for the presence of antinuclear antibodies. This analysis has been made using indirect immunofluorescence using HEp-2 cells. A positive result was further characterised by the specific pattern of which homogenous, nucleolar, speckled and centromeric are the most commonly recognised. Of these, the centromeric pattern on indirect immunofluorescence is included in the 2013 criteria. Furthermore, most patients have been tested for extractable nuclear antigens – including anti-scl-70-antibodies - through immunodiffusion. Finally, a majority of the patients have been tested for antibodies against RNA-polymerase III by ELISA or immunoprecipitation.

Experimental studies

The bleomycin mouse model of skin fibrosis

Several experimental animal models of skin fibrosis have been presented. It can be questioned to what degree these models mimic SSc.[226] The bleomycin (BLM) mouse model is a well-established model of skin inflammation and fibrosis. In this model, mice develop localised skin fibrosis and possibly also autoimmunity. So far, however, no signs of vascular dysfunction have been identified in this model.[227]

BLM is a cytotoxic agent that originally was used in the field of oncology. Lung fibrosis is a relatively common side effect in patients treated with this drug. Based on these observations, intra-tracheal injection of BLM in rodents was established already in the 1980's as a mouse model of lung fibrosis. BLM was shown to induce skin fibrosis in mice already in 1973, and s.c. injections of BLM in rats was presented as an animal model of SSc in 1983.[228, 229] It was first in 1999 in however, that repeated s.c. injections of BLM in mice was presented as an animal model for localised skin fibrosis in mice. The skin fibrosis could be confirmed by histological analysis, by measurement of mRNA for collagens and by biochemical measurement of collagen content in skin.[227, 230] Further analyses using immunohistochemistry and genetically modified mice revealed that the fibrosis was preceded by a mononuclear cellular infiltrate, but also that the fibrosis could

develop in the absence of mast cells and T-cells.[231] The fibrosis was shown to be associated with transformation of fibroblasts into myofibroblasts, a process that is similar to the situation in SSc.[232] Stimulation of human dermal fibroblasts with BLM showed an upregulation of collagen I, fibronectin and decorin.[233]

Over the last decade, numerous studies have been made using the BLM mouse model of skin fibrosis. Some agents showing promise in this mouse model have now been used in clinical trials. As several mouse models are available today, it is reasonable to argue that results from more than one mouse model should be available before results from experimental models are transferred into clinical decision making in human SSc. Nevertheless the BLM mouse model remains a basic, feasible and solid model for initial, explorative studies of skin fibrosis.[226]

Assessment of skin thickness in mice

Measurement of skin thickness in mice by routine haematoxylin and eosin staining has been described in detail.[234] Briefly, from the sacrificed mouse, the sclerotic skin is removed and embedded in paraffin. From this tissue, sections parallel with the length axis and perpendicular to the skin, are carefully dissected by a microtome. Haematoxylin and eosin staining reveal skin fibrosis with dense collagen bundles, fat atrophy and sometimes epidermal hypertrophy. Measurements made by microscopy are thought to represent skin thickness in vivo. Interestingly, ultrasonographic data has recently been presented that might question this interpretation.[235] Nevertheless, histological measurements remain the gold standard for measurement of skin thickness in this model.[230]

Assessment of skin collagen content in mice

Unlike most other proteins, the collagens are rich in hydroxylated proline. Estimation of collagen content in skin can thus be estimated by measurement of the hydroxyproline content in the tissue. Sensitive measurement of this imino acid was introduced in the 1950's and later modified slightly. The method is both robust and accurate and can detect also small amounts of the imino acid. In order to measure total hydroxyproline content, tissue needs to undergo complete hydrolysis in e.g. HCl overnight. In contrast to other amino acids, after oxidation, hydroxyproline will form a chromophore when reacting with pdimethylaminobenzaldehyde. The colour of the solution will thus reflect the hvdroxvproline concentration and be readilv can measured with a spectrophotometer.[236] Collagen content can be estimated based on the assumption that the collagen mixture in mouse skin contains 12.5 % hydroxyproline, and expressed in relation to wet or freeze-dried weight of the sample.[237]

Evaluation of inflammatory cells in mice

Since the BLM model of skin fibrosis induces not only fibrosis, but also inflammation, we wanted to investigate the dynamics and composition of the cellular infiltrates in the skin. For this purpose, we used immunohistochemistry. In principle, sections from paraffin-embedded tissues were deparaffinised and subject to antigen retrieval in a citrate-buffer for 4 hours at 60° C. Sections were blocked with 1 % BSA and 5 % serum from appropriate species. Then sections were incubated overnight at 4° C with a specific primary antibody. Next, sections were washed and endogenous peroxidase activity quenched by treatment with 0.3 % H_2O_2 . Slides were then incubated with the appropriate secondary antibody, coupled to horse radish peroxidase. Finally, sections were treated with 3,3'-diaminobenzidine to visualise the primary antibody. Slides were scanned with a digital microscope and randomly analysed for the number of positively stained cells.

The following cells were analysed with commercially available antibodies – T-cells (anti-CD3-antibody), macrophages (anti-F4/80-antibody) and myofibroblasts (anti-smooth-muscle-actin antibody). Furthermore, sections were analysed for the presence or absence of S100A8 and S100A9 with polyclonal in-house rabbit antibodies (kind gift from Prof. Dr. Johannes Roth and Dr. Thomas Vogl, Münster, Germany).

Statistics

In order to draw any conclusions from the data obtained in this thesis, correct usage of appropriate statistical methods is necessary. The following aspects have been of importance when choosing statistical methods.

Descriptive analyses

Descriptive analyses can refer to the intention to describe a large set of numerical data, or observations, from a larger population, e.g. a group of patients, in a short form. Depending on the distribution and the variation of the variable studied, such data can preferably be described either by using the terms median and quartiles (non-parametric statistics) or mean and standard deviation (parametric statistics). Analysis of the data in reference to its distribution using e.g. the Shapiro-Wilk test can indicate to what degree the sample data is normally distributed and thus if parametric statistics can be used. Log-transformation of a set of data might transform non-normally distributed data into normally distributed data for which

parametric statistics can be used. The term geometric mean is used to describe a mean value originating from log-transformed analysis.

In our analysis of FC values, we have chosen to use parametric statistics after logtransforming our initial data. Initial reports regarding FC levels in IBD and other diseases often used non-parametric statistics or parametric statistics without logtransformation.[238] Recently however, other have suggested that FC is best studied with parametric statistics after logarithm transformation.[239]

Comparative analyses

In this thesis, we have used Student's t-test and 1-way analysis of variance to study differences of normally distributed data among different groups. For data that was not normally distributed, i.e. data obtained from the BLM mouse model, the Mann-Whitney U-test was used.

The statistical analyses in our animal models were challenged by the fact that we had four principally different groups to study; (A) control mice that either were of (1) wild type genotype or were (2) genetically modified, as well as (B) fibrotic mice that either were of (1) wild type genotype or were (2) genetically modified. To verify that the method was working properly, group A1 and B1 were compared. To investigate if the genetically modified animals were different in their physiological state we compared A1 with A2. To finally compare if the fibrotic reaction was different in the genetically modified animals we compared B1/A1 with B2/A2, i.e. we normalised our data from fibrotic mice with the corresponding data from control mice.

Correlation analyses

In our exploration of FC we used Pearson correlation coefficient when comparing log FC with other, normally distributed data. Spearman's correlation coefficient, r_s , was used when FC was correlated with non-continuous variables, e.g. PPI usage.

In our study of the variability of FC, intraclass correlation (ICC) was analysed. This analysis has several similarities with Pearson correlation coefficient, but has some distinctive qualities. Most importantly, the ICC correlates not only the relative distribution within a data set, but do also identify possible systematic differences between two data sets. In our analysis of repeated measurement of FC in SSc, this means that the ICC, but not the Pearson correlation coefficient, would identify any trend of FC at time point 2 to (always) be lower than FC at time point 1.

Generalisability

When presenting our data, standard error of the mean and the p-value, are two ways to indicate the certainty of our descriptive and comparative results. Whether our results are applicable also to other patients or not, depends on the composition and characteristics of the patients studied. Traditionally, as well as in our manuscripts 2, 3 and 4, these data are presented in table 1.

In our epidemiological study, we have not used any descriptive statistics when calculating incidence and prevalence in the Skåne region. It could be argued that such information would be appropriate if one perceives that we have studied a sample population from Sweden or Scandinavia. The pathogenesis of SSc however, is likely to be influenced by yet unknown environmental factors with different geographical distribution. For this reason we have refrained from treating our epidemiological data as a random sample population. Consequently, the calculation of confidence intervals or standard error of the mean regarding our prevalence data has not been applicable.

Ethics

Both the clinical and experimental projects of this thesis were preceded by written permission of the ethical committees at the university.

Human studies

In clinical research, the difference between clinical research and clinical healthcare can sometimes be hard to define. This is often an advantage, especially for the individual patient whose nailfold capillaries could be analysed already 20 years ago as part of on-going research. Nevertheless, according to international and national regulations, this distinction should be made clear in writing. All patients included in paper 2, 3 and 4 gave their written consent to be included in research studies. For patients not being able to give their approval in paper 1, medical records were analysed with the written approval of the owner of these records, i.e. the head of the department.

Animal studies

A central concept in our approved permit for animal studies was the clear definition of study endpoints. Animals fulfilling these endpoints were forced to be sacrificed earlier than planned. This restriction was implemented to avoid unnecessary animal suffering. This regulation had to be balanced with the fact that we wanted the mice to develop fibrosis and thus to develop a state of at least moderate disease and suffering. Preliminary experiments and contacts with other laboratories gave us important information on BLM dosage in order to make sure that the animals developed skin fibrosis without being seriously ill.

Results

The 2013 classification criteria

Our individual case ascertainment in the Skåne region identified 233 patients fulfilling the 1980 ARA criteria alive in 2010. By applying the 2013 classification criteria the number of patients identified increased by 69 (30 %) to 302. No patient satisfied the 1980 ARA criteria without fulfilling the 2013 criteria.

Patients without skin fibrosis proximal to the MCP-joints satisfied the 2013 criteria by different combinations of available subcriteria. The most common subcriteria satisfied was Raynaud's phenomenon (n=65/69) and sclerodactyly (n=49/69). Nailfold abnormalities were prevalent in at least 39 of the 69 patients. The least common manifestations among these patients were digital tip ulcers and puffy fingers, both prevalent in only 6 of the 69 patients.

Epidemiology of SSc in southern Sweden

Our study of the Skåne Healthcare Register identified 642 subjects eligible for further analysis of medical records. Of these, 302 patients satisfied the 2013 criteria for SSc. The prevalence of SSc was estimated to 305 cases per million adults in the Skåne region 2010. Our data showed a male : female sex ratio of 1 : 6.0. There was a clear dominance of the ISSc disease subset (82 %).

The age distribution is similar to what has been proposed earlier. Notably, the difference between men and women faded out in later ages (Figure 7).

SSc prevalence was also calculated in different counties in the Skåne region (Figure 8).

The annual incidence of SSc in the Skåne region between 2006 and 2010 was 19 per million and year. A majority of these patients had the ISSc subtype. The male : female ratio was 1 : 4.2.



Figure 7. Age and sex distribution of prevalent SSc cases in the Skåne region, 2010 Adapted from paper 1.



Figure 8. Geographical distribution of prevalent SSc cases in the Skåne region, 2010 Prevalence per million adults.

S-COMP in SSc

Serum levels of COMP predict SSc-related mortality

Among 218 patients followed longitudinally, 84 patients had the dcSSc subtype and 134 had the lcSSc subtype. In total, 70 patients had S-COMP levels above 15 U/l at baseline. Of these, 50 had dcSSc which is in agreement with the fact that skin fibrosis elevates S-COMP. Patients with pathological S-COMP had significantly worse survival rates than other patients (Figure 9). Of the 24 deaths identified in this group, 20 patients had dcSSc of which six patients had fatal ILD. Median S-COMP among these six patients was 20 (range 18-26) at baseline. Among the 148 patients with S-COMP < 15 U/l at baseline, three of the 25 deaths were attributed to ILD.



Figure 9. Survival in patients with SSc stratified by S-COMP at baseline Patients with pathological S-COMP testing (B) have significantly worse survival compared to patients with normal S-COMP (A) (p < 0.001). Adapted from paper 2.

Serum levels of COMP and interstitial lung disease

We studied S-COMP in relation to ILD in both a cross-sectional (n=64) and a longitudinal (n=80) cohort. The cross-sectional cohort consisted of consecutive patients of which 30 had completely normal HRCT. Patients with radiological signs of ILD did not have higher S-COMP than these 30 patients (12.4 vs 12.8 U/l p=0.707). Furthermore, the 19 patients with signs of severe ILD on HRCT did not have higher S-COMP values compared to the other patients (11.9 vs 12.8 U/l p=0.521).

In the longitudinal cohort we analysed the changes in S-COMP over a period of one year, ($\Delta COMP_{1year}$). We also calculated the difference between VC at baseline and the worst VC measurement ever recorded, (ΔVC_{1owest}). Finally, we investigated the change in vital capacity (VC) during one year, (ΔVC_{1year}). We analysed ΔVC_{1year} as a reflection of on-going ILD at baseline. We chose ΔVC_{1owest} as a marker of final severity of the ILD.

Both $\Delta COMP_{1year}$ and COMP at baseline showed a modest but significant correlation with ΔVC_{lowest} , (r_s= -0.29 and r_s=0.23; p=0.011 and 0.040 respectively). Furthermore, $\Delta COMP_{1year}$ also correlated with ΔVC_{1year} , (r_s= -0.32; p=0.005)

COMP and clinical SSc: conclusions

In this study we also confirmed earlier reports showing a substantial and clinical relevant correlation between S-COMP and mRSS ($r_s = 0.55$, p<0.001, n=133). We extended earlier observations and identified pathological S-COMP as a predictor of mortality in SSc. We also show that increasing S-COMP in early SSc has a limited association with severe ILD. While we conclude that the biomarker potential of S-COMP for SSc lung disease is fair, our results motivated further experimental studies regarding the role of COMP in the development of fibrosis.

Experimental fibrosis in COMP deficient mice

COMP deficient mice are not resistant to skin fibrosis

Skin fibrosis was induced in mice deficient in COMP and wild type mice of the same strain (C57/Bl6) according to the BLM mouse model.

In wild type mice, mean serum levels of COMP after 4 weeks of BLM injections, were not different in BLM and NaCl treated mice (1.23 vs 1.31 μ g/ml; p=0.446).

Skin fibrosis developed in both wild type and COMP deficient mice (Figure 10). Compared to NaCl injected control mice, median skin thickness increased with 49 % in COMP deficient mice and 56 % in wild type mice (p=0.904; n=36).

Measurement of hydroxyproline content in skin biopsies showed median increase in skin collagen content of 94% in COMP deficient mice and 76% in wild type mice (p=0.460, n=41).

In conclusion, skin fibrosis can develop in mice also in the absence of COMP. I believe further studies are necessary in order to further elucidate the role of COMP in the development of fibrosis.



Figure 10. Histological examination of mouse skin subjected to bleomycin (BLM) injections Skin fibrosis develops both in wild type (WT) and COMP deficient (COMP KO) mice in the bleomycin mouse model. Haematoxylin and eosin staining.

F-calprotectin (FC) in SSc

Patients with SSc have increased levels of FC that correlate with GI disease

In an exploratory, cross-sectional study we investigated FC levels in consecutive SSc patients. We conclude that a majority of SSc patients have pathological levels of FC. Furthermore we identify pathological cineradiography, micronutrient deficiency and a history of referral to another clinic because of GI disease and usage of PPI and other GI medications to be associated with increased levels of FC (Figure 11). We did not find any association between subjective symptoms of GI disease and FC.



Figure 11. Patients with pathological cineradiography have higher levels of faecal calprotectin than other patients

Adapted from paper 4.

Levels of FC show little variation over time

In a prospective study, FC was analysed in 93 participants at least twice. The average time between the two analyses was 1 year. The consistency of the FC measurement was substantial, ICC=0.69. Furthermore, pathological FC testing was common already in early disease and was not likely to change over time (Table 4).

| | Typical FC level | | | |
|-----------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------------|---|------------------------|
| Variability of FC over time | normal, FC < 50, n | elevated, FC = 50-200, n | substantially elevated, FC > 200, n | All patients, n (%) |
| Solid | 6 | 7 | 6 | 19 (33) |
| Stable | 3 | 18 | 12 | 33 (58) |
| Variable | 0 | 4 | 1 | 5 (9) |
| All patients | 9 | 29 | 19 | 57 (100) |

Table 4. Faecal calprotectin (FC) is stable over time in SSc

Stool samples were delivered for analysis of FC ($\mu g/g$) at 3 times and categorised as normal, elevated or substantially elevated as well as solid, stable or variable. Adapted from paper 4.

Levels of FC show little variation upon cessation or initiation of immunosuppression

Immunosuppressive therapy has been shown to modulate lung and skin manifestations of SSc.[58] Given a plausible common inflammatory pathology behind these manifestations and SSc GI disease, we wanted to investigate if immunosuppression would affect FC levels in SSc. We identified 23 cases where FC was measured both with and without immunosuppression. We could not find any association between FC and immunosuppression.



Figure 12. Faecal levels of calprotectin are higher in SSc compared to other rheumatic diseases Adapted from paper 4. pSS: primary Sjögren's syndrome, RA: rheumatoid arthritis.

Levels of FC are higher in SSc compared to other rheumatic diseases and healthy controls

FC was measured prospectively in patients with RA, primary Sjögren's syndrome (pSS) and healthy controls. FC levels were significantly higher in SSc subjects than any of these groups. Several patients with rheumatic diseases had pathological FC testing. FC values obtained from healthy controls supported that the cut-off value suggested by the laboratory was reasonable (Figure 12).

Experimental fibrosis in S100A9-deficient mice

S100A9 deficient mice are not resistant to skin fibrosis

Skin fibrosis was induced in mice deficient in S100A9 and wild type mice of the same strain (C57/Bl6) according to the BLM mouse model. Animals were sacrificed after 1, 2 and 4 weeks of BLM injections. S100A9 deficient mice have been shown to lack also S100A8.[182] The model was modified in comparison to the COMP-investigation in regard to dosage of BLM, localisation of the injections and shaving routine.

Wild type mice showed extracellular deposition of S100A8 and S100A9 in skin injected with BLM (Figure 13). Skin fibrosis developed in both wild type and S100A9 deficient mice (Figure 14). Compared to NaCl injected control mice, skin thickness increased similarly in S100A9 deficient mice and in wild type mice at 4 weeks, (80 vs 90 % increase, p=0.760).

Measurement of hydroxyproline content in skin after 4 weeks of BLM injections indicated a similar increase in skin collagen content in S100A9 deficient mice and wild type mice (41 vs 50 % p=0.133).

S100A9 deficient mice show similar inflammatory response as wild type mice in experimental skin fibrosis

To further study the dynamics of inflammation in the absence of S100A8/A9, the number of infiltrating cells were analysed by IHC. Infiltrating T-cells peaked after 2 weeks when it showed a 3.4-fold increase in S100A9 deficient mice and a 2.6-fold increase in wild type mice (p=0.279).

Eventually, macrophages infiltrated the dermis. After 4 weeks, the number of macrophages increased 3.1-fold in S100A9 deficient mice and 3.0-fold in wild type mice (p=0.851).

Fibroblast transformation into myofibroblasts has been described in both SSc and the BLM mouse model, and is thought to contribute to fibrosis development. Myofibroblasts were identified with positive IHC staining of smooth muscle actin and typical spindle like shape. Myofibroblast infiltration peaked after 2 weeks. S100A9 deficient mice showed a 4.3-fold increase while wild type mice showed a 3.4-fold increase (p=0.445).



Figure 13. Localised deposition of S100A8 and S100A9 in skin injected with BLM

Sequential sections from fibrotic and inflamed skin in wild type mice treated with BLM for 2 weeks. Immunohistochemical analysis of S100A8 and S100A9. Adapted from paper 5.



Figure 14. Skin fibrosis develops both in wild type mice and mice deficient in S100A9 (a) wild type control, (b) wild type bleomycin (BLM), (c) S100A9^{-/-} control, (d) S100A9^{-/-} BLM. Both wild type and S100a9^{-/-} mice treated with BLM showed dermal thickening, epidermal hypertrophy and subcutaneous fat atrophy. Haematoxylin and eosin. Adapted from paper 5.

Discussion

Classification and diagnosis of SSc

After 33 years, the 1980 ARA preliminary criteria have now been replaced by a new set of criteria. We used both the 1980 ARA and the 2013 classification criteria in an unselected population. We demonstrated that the new criteria identify subjects who otherwise would not fulfil the 1980 ARA criteria and showed that a typical patient identified with these criteria was a woman with ISSc suffering from Raynaud's phenomenon and sclerodactyly who had antibodies against centromeres. A similar disease subtype was described in 1959 by Hans Langgård. Interestingly, the first patient presented in his original article does not satisfy the 1980 ARA criteria. Yet it is uncontroversial to agree with Langgårds conclusion that these patients represent a subtype of scleroderma, a conclusion that the local doctor in the small town of Thisted made already in 1947. The author further explains:

Noget endeligt navn vil sygdommen næppe få, før den er blevet placeret aetiologisk, patogenetisk og i relation till de øvrige kollagen-sygdomme.

This disease is unlikely to receive a final name, until it has been correctly placed in reference to aetiology, pathogenesis and in relation to other rheumatic diseases. [my translation]

According to Langgård's case report, the patient might satisfy the 2013 criteria, suffering from sclerodactyly, Raynaud's phenomenon and a history suggestive of digital ulcer (Figure 15). As of this year, Langgårds patients would finally "receive a name" and be classified as SSc.

The 2013 classification criteria acknowledge not only the value of proper assessment of skin thickness, but also the clinical value of nailfold capillaroscopy, HRCT, invasive diagnosis of PAH and screening of RNA polymerase III-antibodies. All these methods have been a part of routine clinical care at the SSc centre in Lund for several years, especially in the diagnostic evaluation of patients with suspected SSc. This fact increases the validity of our application of the 2013 classification criteria.



Figure 15. X-ray of the hands of a patient suffering from SSc in 1947 Notice the amputated right index finger (H). This patient did not satisfy any SSc criteria before 2013.[7, 11]

The development of the 2013 classification criteria was a joint venture between the ACR and the EULAR. This process involved 41 of the major SSc centres in America and Europe. It is a strength of our study that the SSc centre in Lund was not involved in this development process. Our routine clinical care has remained unbiased and independent from the development process of the 2013 classification criteria until 2012.

Prevalence of SSc

Both the U.S. and the European Union have acknowledged that rare diseases might be neglected by the pharmaceutical world. In its own words, the U.S. States Drug Act expresses that rare diseases

"for which there is no reasonable expectation that the cost of developing and making available in the United States a drug for such disease or condition will [be] recovered from sales in the United States of such drug" [240]

can be referred to as **orphan diseases**. In order to be classified as an orphan disease, prevalence estimates must be below 670 or 500 per million according to

the U.S. and the European Union respectively.[241] Our data supports previous reports indicating that the 1980 ARA criteria have underestimated the true prevalence of SSc.[12] Our investigation does however also support the notion that the current classification of SSc as an orphan disease is correct.

The geographical distribution of SSc has been subject to multiple discussions.[21, 242] Our results do not support the concept of a previously suggested north-south gradient of SSc in Europe.[18] It may be tempting to hypothesise on possible environmental factors contributing to SSc development based on figure 8 presented in this thesis. I believe that interpretations from this figure should be made with caution since several of the counties in the Region have a population less than 10 000. Furthermore, the age distribution varies between different counties. Our study showed that a majority of the SSc patients alive in 2012 were above 60 years of age. While 46 % of the population is above 50 years of age in Lund county.[243]

Until 1999, healthcare in the north-eastern part of the Skåne region was administratively independent from the south-west, in what was called Kristianstad läns landsting. One could speculate if this history, together with the geographical distance, can have resulted in less frequent SSc inquries from this region reaching the SSc centre in Lund, and eventually, e.g. capillaroscopic examination. Such a hypothesis might be supported by the distribution of SSc prevalence presented in figure 8.

Novel biomarkers in SSc

Already 50 years ago, the medical statistician Donald Mainland stated:

Will the variables observed be the variables that we really wish to know about? If we are substituting something that is easy to observe for something that is difficult to observe, we have no right to do so unless we know the connection between the two things.[244]

This statement might seem self-evident, but encompasses several of the aspects in biomarker development and validation that has now been formalised and carefully defined through the continuous development of the OMERACT concept of truth, discrimination and feasibility.[123]

S-COMP

Concerning S-COMP, independent studies have shown a statistical connection between the biomarker and mRSS. These findings are supported by molecular, biochemical and immunohistochemical data showing a clear anatomical connection between mRSS and S-COMP in the affected skin.[139, 148] Furthermore, our current knowledge of COMP and collagen fibrillogenesis has revealed a mechanistic association between COMP and sclerodermatous skin transformation.[146] The relation between S-COMP and skin fibrosis is more than a statistical association, we have sound knowledge regarding this "connection".

From another perspective, Mainland's comments might challenge the biomarker potential of S-COMP and SSc. Is the skin fibrosis the primary concern for the SSc patient? Is treatment of skin fibrosis the main unmet need in SSc? Is the historical focus on skin manifestations of SSc – described already more 150 years ago – reflecting the patient's SSc-related sufferings or the clinical characteristics that are most evident for the examining physician?[245]

For some patients, skin fibrosis is definitively the main suffering. But for patients suffering from severe ILD or renal involvement, the situation may be very different. In our communication in *Rheumatology*, these questions become important as we analyse associations between S-COMP and mortality. We identified an association between S-COMP and SSc prognosis, but the mechanisms involved – the nature of the connection - remain largely unexplored. One could ask if S-COMP is a biomarker for another biomarker – the mRSS? Larger prospective studies are needed to further investigate these associations if we are to follow Mainland's advice. Alternatively, it can be argued that even if COMP is not directly involved in the fatal pathologic processes of SSc, the predictive value of COMP remains (Heinegård D., personal communication).

Our reported data on S-COMP and pulmonary function tests and HRCT gives us new insight in the origin of S-COMP in SSc. Our results suggest that active pulmonary fibrosis does not affect S-COMP to any large degree. From a biomarker perspective, this might be an advantage, reducing the complexity of interpreting S-COMP in SSc. Furthermore, it indicates a qualitative difference between COMP and procollagen III N-terminal propeptide – the later one showing correlations both to skin and pulmonary fibrosis.[246] Our results might be regarded as unexpected considering earlier reports of COMP expression in lung tissue.[148] There are several possible explanations for these results. One possibility would be that the mere size of fibrotic skin exceeds that of pulmonary fibrosis, resulting in S-COMP mainly reflecting fibrotic processes originating in the skin. In addition however, it should be acknowledged that we do not know what processes the pentameric COMP-molecule is subject to before it reaches the serum where it is measured. The ELISA used in this study uses two monoclonal antibodies both recognising different parts of the stalk region in the COMP molecule which not necessarily need to be pentameric.

Several reports indicate that the inter-individual variation in S-COMP is substantial while the intra-individual variation in healthy subjects is limited.[165, 247] Analogous with pulmonary function tests, a single analysis of S-COMP might thus be hard to interpret. In order to appreciate the significance of one single measurement that is only slightly outside the reference values, it would be ideal to know what levels the patient presented before the onset of SSc. This would be especially true for SSc-patients with co-existent OA.

One method of adapting to this situation is to analyse Δ S-COMP. In RA, this measurement has been shown to be a better indicator of active disease processes than individual S-COMP measurements.[247] Patients with newly diagnosed dSSc are often subject to multiple contacts with healthcare during a short period of time and evaluation of Δ S-COMP would thus still be a feasible analysis. Our report indicates that Δ S-COMP might be more informative than single S-COMP measurements. For future explorations of the biomarker potential of S-COMP in SSc, it is possible that studies of Δ S-COMP might be most fruitful.

Faecal calprotectin

In the field of SSc GI disease, Mainland's aforementioned quote regarding the necessity to "know the connection between the two things" is even more challenging. SSc GI disease is heterogenous. Several of these GI manifestations might be inconspicuous for the patient yet of substantial clinical importance, e.g. slowly progressing anaemia, malnutrition and asymptomatic oesophageal reflux disease. So far, we have only discerned a statistical association between SSc GI disease and the biomarker FC. This association is also yet to be proven by other, independent investigators. Still, this connection seems to be stable over time and could thus warrant further studies regarding a plausible mechanistic relationship between FC and SSc GI disease(s). I agree with Mainland that I would not choose FC as an alternative for a thorough clinical evaluation coupled with necessary invasive investigations. Rather, I would like to propose FC as a promising complement to the most delicate issue of objective GI assessment.

I doubt FC is yet to serve such a role in the individual clinical evaluation of SSc. I am, however, inclined to believe that the situation is different in clinical trials of SSc. The fact that we do not know any drug or treatment that counteract the basic pathologies in SSc GI disease does not exclude the possibility that such a treatment might already exist. It can be speculated that novel treatment regimes for other SSc manifestations, such as endothelin receptor antagonists and autologous stem cell therapy, might also attenuate or reverse GI pathology in SSc, although we are not (yet!) aware of it. In order to prove or disprove such a hypothesis,

invasive measures are needed. As an initial alternative approach, I suggest that the addition of FC as secondary or tertiary end-point in future clinical trials could indicate if a treatment warrants further exploration regarding its GI effects.

The University of California, Los Angeles Scleroderma Clinical Trial Consortium GI Tract 2.0 is a questionnaire specifically developed for the assessment of SSc GI disease. It has been shown to be reliable, valid and feasible and has been proposed to be a core set response measure in the assessment of SSc GI disease.[222, 248] It has shown moderate associations with objective investigations of GI disease.[223] As mentioned earlier, also SSc patients without GI symptoms might suffer from SSc GI disease.[95] Similar to IBD, there is a discordance between patient reported symptoms and results from objective investigations.[110] I suggest that in addition to invasive measures and patient reported outcomes, the area of soluble biomarkers, such as FC, warrants further exploration in SSc.

Such explorations should hopefully be able to answer questions regarding the origin of FC in SSc. Since SSc can affect almost any part of the GI tract the possible contribution from the oesophagus and the ventricle as well as the small and large intestine remains to be elucidated. Furthermore, in SSc we do not know from what cells FC originates. Although conclusions made from studies in IBD indicate that neutrophils or at least leukocytes are the main contributors, we cannot rule out a possible contribution from the intestinal epithelium.[189]

Animal studies

Experimental models of diseases offer a multitude of investigational possibilities compared to human studies. Importantly, the organism can be studied during the initiation steps of disease, affected tissues can systematically be dissected and analysed, environmental factors can be minimised (or at least standardised) and the natural course of the disease be studied without pharmaceutical intervention.

Animal models might both give information on the pathological mechanisms of disease as well as indicate the possible effect and safety of novel treatments. In the first case, the usage of genetically modified mice has been indispensable. In the field of rheumatology, the introduction of biological therapy in the late 1990's was preceded by experimental studies in both human samples and in genetically modified mice.[249, 250]

In view of the many advantages offered by animal studies, the limitations of such investigations in general and of BLM models and other models of autoimmune diseases in particular, should also be mentioned.

In reference to inflammatory conditions, it has been suggested that murine models are quite different from human pathologies. In 2004, in their article *Of Mice and Not Men: Differences between Mouse and Human Immunology* the authors stated:

Mice not only live in different ecological niches, they are also much smaller and have significantly shorter lifespans. These are not trivial differences.[251]

Recently, a systematic comparison between human and murine inflammation in reference to total gene expression in leukocytes was presented. The study focused on three different clinical conditions (burns, trauma and sepsis) and their corresponding mouse models. This multicenter project identified changes in 4918 human genes which all had murine orthologs. Surprisingly, the three human conditions showed little differences between each other in reference to molecular pathways used. In contrast, these conditions showed very weak molecular similarities with their corresponding animal models. The authors conclude that, at least for inflammatory conditions, mouse models are in many cases not reflective of human conditions on a molecular level.[252]

Differences in human and murine immunology may in part explain previous results from the BLM mouse model of lung fibrosis. In 2008, 246 compounds that had shown promising results in the BLM mouse model of lung fibrosis were reviewed. None of these compounds had at that time qualified for clinical use in humans.[253] One major concern for the author was to differentiate between BLM induced inflammation and fibrosis, since the latter is not always a consequence of the first. This is a complex issue that we have studied further.[254] One of the more promising candidates in the BLM review, the tyrokinase inhibitor imatinib, has also been studied in SSc. Promising results from several animal models of SSc could not be repeated in a randomised double blind phase II trial.[255]

SSc is a complex disease involving fibrosis, vascular dysfunction and autoimmunity. Several animal models have been suggested to reflect these pathologies. The BLM model of skin fibrosis definitively exhibits both fibrosis and inflammation. It has also been suggested that the inflammation is associated with autoimmunity.[227] The model does however not develop any vascular changes typical of SSc. Furthermore, the model does not include any gut pathology as we are aware of today. This is a limitation in our studies on both COMP- and calprotectin deficient mice.

Several other animal models for SSc have been presented. From the perspective of calprotectin, it is interesting to note that fibrosis of the gut has actually been demonstrated in some of these models. In 2012, Thoua et. al., elegantly demonstrated that the TBRIIAk model does not only develop skin, lung and vascular pathologies resembling SSc. Histological and molecular analysis together with physiological examinations revealed that these mice develop intestinal fibrosis and have pathological contractility of the gut, resembling SSc.[256] In

2009, mice with overexpression of PDGFR α were shown to develop fibrosis in multiple tissues including the intestine.[32] Some reports of the well established murine chronic graft vs host animal model of SSc have indicated that also these mice may develop intestinal fibrosis.[257] Finally, an avian model of SSc, the UCD-200 chicken should be mentioned. Not only do these chickens develop endothelial apoptosis, cellular infiltrates and fibrosis in the oesophagus – they also show signs of systemic vascular damage, inflammation, autoimmunity and fibrosis.[258, 259] Usage of this animal model has been rather limited, possibly because of practical demands in housing and breeding these birds, as well as the limited tools to study the fibrosis, immunity and the vascular system in an avian system.[260]

It is possible that further animal studies using these models might give further insights in the origin of FC in human SSc. It can also be argued that the structural and functional differences between human and murine inflammation, fibrosis and function of S100 proteins might decrease the clinical significance of such investigations. Consequently, further human studies may be more informative than any further animal model.

COMP

Structural similarities between COMP and other TSPs may indicate functional redundancies of these proteins. While COMP is the only TSP found in cartilage, other TSPs – not at least TSP-1 – are present in fibrotic tissues. Studies in rodents have indicated an essential contribution of TSP-1 to the development of lung fibrosis. Treatment with TSP-antagonists ameliorated BLM induced lung fibrosis in rats. In contrast, mice deficient in TSP-1 were not resistant to BLM induced lung fibrosis.[261] This finding is somewhat surprising considering the fact that TSP-1 deficient mice have a phenotype similar to TGF- β deficient mice.[262]

Our current knowledge on COMP indicates a crucial role in the fibrillogenesis and in the molecular arrangement and structural integrity of the ECM. It could be argued that COMP deficiency might alter the quality rather than the quantity of collagen in the fibrotic skin. It could also be argued that COMP deficiency would affect the rate by which immature collagen is arranged into collagen mature fibers. We have neither studied the qualitative characteristics nor the temporal aspects of skin fibrosis in COMP deficient mice. Thus, several aspects on COMP function and fibrosis development remain to be explored. COMP deficient mice have been used in other animal models. In a study of collagen induced arthritis, these mice developed more severe arthritis. In another model of arthritis, the collagen antibody-induced arthritis, COMP-deficient mice did not react differently compared to wild type mice.[263] If further experimental mouse studies using the BLM or alternative models for SSc is the most appropriate and feasible way to understand COMP in relation to SSc is not self-evident at the moment.

Calprotectin

The many roles of the S100-proteins in general and the calprotectin dimer in particular are yet only partly revealed. While initially thought to reflect mainly inflammation and to originate only from inflammatory cells, novel investigations have challenged this concept. From a SSc perspective, it is thought provoking that a murine study showed that S100A8 can be induced in fibroblasts following stimulation with fibroblast growth factor-2 in vitro. This response could be enhanced by addition of heparin but suppressed by TGF- β . In a rat model of wound healing, increased expression of S100A8 was seen in dermal fibroblasts.[190] S100A8 has not been shown to be expressed in human dermal fibroblasts, but synovial fibroblasts from RA and OA patients have been shown to express both S100A8 and S100A9.[178, 264]

The S100 proteins show moderate homology between humans and mice. While glucocorticoids suppress S100A8 and S100A9 in mouse skin, glucocorticoids have been shown to upregulate these proteins in human monocytes. S100A12 is absent in mice. It has been suggested that some of the effects mediated by S100A8 in mice are mediated by S100A12 in humans.[178]

Calprotectin acts as a DAMP on the TLR4. In a murine model of BLM induced lung fibrosis, deficiency of TLR4 was associated with worsening of both inflammation and fibrosis.[265] On the contrary, studies on human samples have indicated that TLR4 activation can stimulate ECM deposition and thus contribute to the development of SSc.[45] In summary, it has been concluded:

The differences in expression patterns of murine and human S100A9 in activated monocytes/macrophages indicate important functional differences and question the roles of the S100A8/A9 complex in chronic inflammation in mice[178]

Increased expression of calprotectin has been shown in BLM induced lung fibrosis.[266] Our study show that both S100A8 and S100A9 are expressed in BLM induced skin fibrosis. Still, however, our study indicates that both the BLM induced inflammation and the BLM induced fibrosis are quite similar in wild type and S100A9 deficient mice. This indicates that processes independent of S100A8 and/or S100A9 may induce and propagate fibrosis in mice. This might be of value considering current projects focusing on pharmaceutical intervention in SSc by targeting the calprotectin complex.[267]

Conclusions

In reference to the aims presented I would like to conclude:

- The 2013 classification criteria for SSc identifies SSc patients not previously identified with the 1980 ARA criteria
- ➤ The prevalence of SSc in the Skåne region is higher than previously reported from northern Europe
- > The biomarker S-COMP has predictive potential for survival in SSc
- > In mice, skin fibrosis can develop also in the absence of COMP
- > FC is a potential biomarker of SSc GI disease
- ➢ FC is a reliable biomarker in SSc
- In mice, skin fibrosis and skin inflammation develops also in the absence of S100A9 in response to BLM injections

Future perspectives

In reference to the presented data I would briefly like to mention some possible future perspectives based on my studies.

- As a direct consequence of the study on SSc epidemiology I suggest that procedures previously only used for research purposes, e.g. capillaroscopy and some immunological tests, now should become clinical routine.
- ➤ Research centres outside Lund should validate the S-COMP results from Lund. The biomarker potential of S-COMP can be further explored by analysing △COMP prospectively. Optimally, I would also like to examine S-COMP among patient with late dcSSc - to investigate if COMP is normalised over time in patients with skin fibrosis in regress.
- There is an unmet need for objective yet non-invasive biomarkers for GI manifestations of SSc. Further studies on the possible contribution of calprotectin to SSc-specific pathology are warranted. Molecular studies of GI biopsies from SSc subjects are one possibility. Investigation of FC in comparison to invasive measures such as oral-caecal transit time, another.
- Given the contribution of vascular dysfunction in GI pathology, I suggest that future trials of vascular therapy in SSc should include FC as a secondary or tertiary variable.
- In the BLM mouse model, deposition of S100A8 and S100A9 should be analysed in reference to TLR4 expression.
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Systemisk skleros (SSc) är en relativt ovanlig reumatologisk sjukdom som kan engagera många av kroppens organ. Sjukdomen kallas ibland också för sklerodermi. Typiskt för sjukdomen är att huden omvandlas till fibros och blir hård och stram över olika delar av kroppen. Typiskt för sjukdomen är också att drabbade patienter har försämrad funktion i sina blodkärl, framförallt i händerna. Vid kyla och annan stress utvecklar händerna därför ofta smärtsamma färgskiftningar i vitt, blått och rött. Vissa patienter kan också utveckla svårläkta sår.

SSc brukar drabba även andra delar av kroppen än huden och händerna. Av denna anledning kallas sjukdomen just *systemisk* skleros. Bland annat har nästan alla patienter med systemisk skleros något besvär ifrån mag- tarmkanalen - mest typiskt är svårbehandlade sura uppstötningar. Om SSc drabbar hjärta och lungor kan den ofta orsaka för tidig död.

För att klassificera patienter med SSc har forskare traditionellt använt sig av kriterier som utarbetades för mer än 30 år sedan. Dessa kriterier fokuserar främst på huden och händerna – på det kanske mest iögonfallande vid SSc - patientens fibrotiska utsida. Nyligen har nya kriterier för sjukdomen föreslagits. Dessa tar också hänsyn till andra typiska kännetecken för SSc som inte är direkt kopplade till hudfibros, t.ex. antikroppar i blodet. Med hjälp av dessa kriterier kan både patienter med tidig sjukdom och patienter med allvarliga manifestationer i hjärta och lungor – men med sparsam hudfibros – korrekt klassificeras som SSc-patienter.

I vårt första arbete har vi studerat förekomsten av SSc i Skåne enligt både gamla och nya kriterier med hjälp av ett unikt sjukvårdsregister och noggrann journalgenomgång. Vid utgången av 2012 var antalet patienter med SSc i Skåne 302 enligt de nya kriterierna (och 233 enligt de gamla kriterierna). Båda dessa siffror är högre än vad som tidigare rapporterats från Danmark, Norge, Finland, Island och England, men påminner om rapporter från södra Europa. Våra resultat kan också uttryckas som att systemisk skleros är en så pass vanlig sjukdom att, i genomsnitt, någon är drabbad i varje ort med åtminstone 4 000 invånare. Vår undersökning indikerar också att de nya kriterierna är bättre än de tidigare för att korrekt klassificera patienter med sparsam hudfibros eller tidig sjukdom. Den fibrotiska vävnaden vid SSc innehåller en stor andel kollagen. Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) är en molekyl som hjälper kollagentrådar att "flätas samman" i starka fiber. Stora mängder COMP kan ibland påvisas i blodet hos patienter med SSc, särskilt hos de med mycket fibros i huden. Vi har undersökt detta protein hos patienter med SSc och samtidig lungfibros. Till skillnad från hudfibros kunde vi inte hitta ett tydligt samband mellan lungfibros och nivåer av COMP i blodet. Vi kunde däremot visa att SSc-patienter med förhöjda nivåer av COMP i blodet har en ökad risk att dö i förtid.

Jämfört med huden, men också lungorna, är mag- tarmkanalen ett svårundersökt organ. Därför är det svårt att veta om t.ex. modern medicinering kan påverka SScsjukdomen i denna del av kroppen. Ett sätt att förstå mag- tarmkanalen vid SSc är genomföra invasiva undersökningar, t.ex. gastroskopi. annan att En rekommenderad metod är att be patienten fylla i formulär med riktade frågor om symptom från denna region. Båda dessa metoder har sina fördelar, men också nackdelar. T.ex. kan en gastroskopi ofta vara smärtsam, medan en patients beskrivning av sina symptom i ett formulär kan präglas av andra faktorer än sjukdomen, såsom rädsla och förhoppningar inför framtiden.

Vi har undersökt möjligheterna att analysera sjukdomsaktivitet i mag- tarmkanalen genom att mäta ett protein, kalprotektin, i avföringen. Vi visar hur nivåer av detta protein korrelerar med andra mått på SSc-typisk sjukdom i denna region, t.ex. malnutrition och resultat från sväljningsröntgen. Vi visar också hur fekala nivåer av kalprotektin visar begränsad variation vid upprepad provtagning och att patienter med andra reumatiska sjukdomar har lägre nivåer av detta protein. Vi föreslår att fekalt kalprotektin kan utgöra ett komplement till invasiva undersökningar vid uppföljning av patienter med SSc.

För att förstå vilken roll kalprotektin kan spela i utvecklingen av fibros har vi undersökt fibrosbildning och inflammation i en djurmodell. Vi visar att kalprotektin ansamlas i inflammerad och fibrotisk musvävnad. Vi visar också att möss som saknar kalprotektin inte är skyddade från inflammation och fibros i vår djurmodell.

Sammanfattningsvis har vi visat på en högre förekomst än tidigare beskrivits för en allvarlig reumatisk sjukdom i södra Sverige. Vi har även föreslagit hur ett blodprov och ett fekalt prov har potential att underlätta den kliniska bedömningen av denna ofta svårvärderade sjukdom.

Acknowledgements

The work presented in this thesis is the result of many people working together. I would especially like to mention

Tore Saxne, my main supervisor, who carefully guided me into the world of rheumatological research giving me the tools and freedom to try my wings in a wide array of different projects. Tore's persistent trust, patience and loving support exceed by far all demands a Ph.D. student can have.

Roger Hesselstrand, who introduced me to systemic sclerosis as well as to superior clinical judgement. Roger's endless trust, careful guidance and honest concern in all kinds of situations made my work joyful and truly inspiring.

Kristina Rydell-Törmänen, who thoroughly introduced me to experimental animal studies and patiently shared her knowledge in both basic and state-of-theart histology.

Gunilla Westergren-Thorsson, who has generously welcomed a naive clinician to the world of experimental sciences and has been a great support and excellent advisor in reference to these studies.

Dick Heinegård, who so suddenly left us this year. Dick welcomed me to his lab with unprecedented warmth and generosity and shared his time, knowledge and company as if he had no other obligations. It was a truly remarkable experience.

Frank Wollheim, who founded the systemic sclerosis unit in Lund, has joyfully cared for me and always been there for me when I have asked for him.

Elisabet Lindqvist, who, as chief of the Rheumatology clinic has encouraged my research in ways I realise are unique in modern healthcare. Elisabet has promoted a cutting edge integration between clinical medicine and translational research at the Rheumatology Clinic in Lund.

Anita Persson, who has acknowledged my ideas, but also through personal engagement, hard work and perseverance, made the smooth participation of so many patients possible.

Renata Gustafsson, who elegantly, patiently and warm-heartedly shares her solid scientific skills both in practice and in theory.

Kristin Holmgren who has guided and assisted me in the laboratory but most importantly also cared for my personal development inside and outside of the laboratory.

Elenor Danielsson, Ella Gholami, Elna Haglund, Maria Jacobsson, Eva Severin and the nursing staff at the Rheumatology Clinic have all done more than I dared to ask for in embracing our ideas, promoting the projects presented in this thesis and going several steps further than duty demands.

Pilar Lorenzo, my room-mate, who made sure that laboratory exercises were complemented by physical dito, and who has shared her immense knowledge on the foundations of biochemical sciences.

Viveka Tillgren who unselfishly prioritised the assistance of my work before her own.

Karin Lindblom who has given me discrete and invaluable continuous support.

Patrik Önnerfjord, Areej Khabut, Emma Åhrman, Sebastian Kalamajski who welcomed me into the family and have all shared their brilliant minds.

Mette Lindell who made me smile at least once every day.

André Struglics, Maria Hansson and Staffan Larsson who have shared not only their spectrophotometer but also their coffee-breaks and a never-ending repertoire of good stories.

Agneta Scheja who believed in me and unconditionally supported an unexperienced young clinician.

Jan-Åke Nilsson, who has helped me with professional statistical guidance and supported me beyond that.

Marie Wildt, who has emboldened me in the laboratory and generously assisted me in the propagation of our studies.

Thomas Mandl who embraced and widened our projects and has given me solid collegial support.

Izabela Bartosik and Dirk Wuttge who implemented our ideas in a demanding clinical practice.

Pierre Geborek and Bengt Månsson who teach me both the science and art of rheumatology.

Artur Schmidtchen and Anders Bengtsson who gave me valuable input during my half-time seminar.

Bodil Ohlsson and Gracijela Božović who generously shared their expertise.

Martin Englund and **Charlotte Bergknut** who openly welcomed me to the field of epidemiology and offered me continuous guidance striving for perfection.

Thomas Krieg, Beate Eckes, Pallavi Agarwal and Jan Schulz who have unconditionally introduced me to their truly fantastic translational research in Cologne but also assisted me in detail both in regard to methodology and interpretation of results.

Janet Pope who generously shared the novel SSc classification criteria ahead of print.

My co-authors Fredrik Ivars, Johannes Roth and Thomas Vogl and their unconditional and rapid sharing of state-of-the-art knowledge and material.

The patients who have willingly joined our studies.

The reviewers who carefully assessed our manuscripts, prompting us to sharpen our minds as well as inspiring me to run a marathon.

My Mother, Father, brother and sister.

My Mădălina, to whom my heart and future belong.

The Swedish Medical Research Council, the Swedish Rheumatism Association, King Gustaf V 80-year Fund, the Österlund foundation, the Kock foundation and the EULAR Orphan Disease Programme all contributed to the funding of our studies.

References

- 1. Wollheim FA: Classification of systemic sclerosis. Visions and reality. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2005, **44**:1212-1216.
- LeRoy EC, Black C, Fleischmajer R, Jablonska S, Krieg T, Medsger TA, Jr., Rowell N, Wollheim F: Scleroderma (systemic sclerosis): classification, subsets and pathogenesis. J Rheumatol 1988, 15:202-205.
- 3. Steen VD, Medsger TA: Changes in causes of death in systemic sclerosis, 1972-2002. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2007, 66:940-944.
- 4. Barnett AJ, Miller MH, Littlejohn GO: A survival study of patients with scleroderma diagnosed over 30 years (1953-1983): the value of a simple cutaneous classification in the early stages of the disease. *J Rheumatol* 1988, 15:276-283.
- 5. Hesselstrand R, Scheja A, Akesson A: Mortality and causes of death in a Swedish series of systemic sclerosis patients. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1998, **57:**682-686.
- 6. LeRoy EC, Medsger TA, Jr.: Criteria for the classification of early systemic sclerosis. *J Rheumatol* 2001, **28**:1573-1576.
- 7. Langgard H: [Dysphagia, Raynaud's disease, calcinosis cutis; a nosological entity as expression of scleroderma]. *Ugeskr Laeger* 1959, **121**:210-213.
- Winterbauer RH: Multiple Telangiectasia, Raynaud's Phenomenon, Sclerodactyly, and Subcutanious Calcinosis: A Syndrome Mimicking Hereditary Hemorrhagic Telangiectasia. Bull Johns Hopkins Hosp 1964, 114:361-383.
- 9. Gabrielli A, Avvedimento EV, Krieg T: Scleroderma. *N Engl J Med* 2009, **360**:1989-2003.
- 10. Preliminary criteria for the classification of systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). Subcommittee for scleroderma criteria of the American Rheumatism Association Diagnostic and Therapeutic Criteria Committee. Arthritis Rheum 1980, 23:581-590.
- van den Hoogen F, Khanna D, Fransen J, Johnson SR, Baron M, Tyndall A, Matucci-Cerinic M, Naden RP, Medsger TA, Jr., Carreira PE, et al: 2013 classification criteria for systemic sclerosis: an American college of rheumatology/European league against rheumatism collaborative initiative. Ann Rheum Dis 2013, 72:1747-1755.
- 12. Lonzetti LS, Joyal F, Raynauld JP, Roussin A, Goulet JR, Rich E, Choquette D, Raymond Y, Senecal JL: Updating the American College of Rheumatology preliminary classification criteria for systemic sclerosis: addition of severe nailfold capillaroscopy abnormalities markedly increases the sensitivity for limited scleroderma. *Arthritis Rheum* 2001, 44:735-736.

- Johnson SR, Fransen J, Khanna D, Baron M, van den Hoogen F, Medsger TA, Jr., Peschken CA, Carreira PE, Riemekasten G, Tyndall A, et al: Validation of potential classification criteria for systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken)* 2012, 64:358-367.
- 14. Fransen J, Inanc M: **Epidemiology.** In *EULAR Textbook on Systemic Sclerosis*. Edited by Hachulla E, Czirjak L. London: BMJ Publishing Group; 2013
- Chifflot H, Fautrel B, Sordet C, Chatelus E, Sibilia J: Incidence and prevalence of systemic sclerosis: a systematic literature review. *Semin Arthritis Rheum* 2008, 37:223-235.
- 16. Arnett FC, Howard RF, Tan F, Moulds JM, Bias WB, Durban E, Cameron HD, Paxton G, Hodge TJ, Weathers PE, Reveille JD: Increased prevalence of systemic sclerosis in a Native American tribe in Oklahoma. Association with an Amerindian HLA haplotype. Arthritis Rheum 1996, 39:1362-1370.
- 17. Mayes MD, Lacey JV, Jr., Beebe-Dimmer J, Gillespie BW, Cooper B, Laing TJ, Schottenfeld D: **Prevalence, incidence, survival, and disease characteristics of systemic sclerosis in a large US population.** *Arthritis Rheum* 2003, **48**:2246-2255.
- Hoffmann-Vold AM, Midtvedt O, Molberg O, Garen T, Gran JT: Prevalence of systemic sclerosis in south-east Norway. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2012, 51:1600-1605.
- 19. Allcock RJ, Forrest I, Corris PA, Crook PR, Griffiths ID: A study of the prevalence of systemic sclerosis in northeast England. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2004, **43:**596-602.
- 20. Simpson S, Jr., Blizzard L, Otahal P, Van der Mei I, Taylor B: Latitude is significantly associated with the prevalence of multiple sclerosis: a meta-analysis. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* 2011, 82:1132-1141.
- Walker UA, Tyndall A, Czirjak L, Denton CP, Farge-Bancel D, Kowal-Bielecka O, Muller-Ladner U, Matucci-Cerinic M, co-authors E: Geographical variation of disease manifestations in systemic sclerosis: a report from the EULAR Scleroderma Trials and Research (EUSTAR) group database. Ann Rheum Dis 2009, 68:856-862.
- 22. Varga J, Abraham D: Systemic sclerosis: a prototypic multisystem fibrotic disorder. *J Clin Invest* 2007, **117:**557-567.
- 23. Geyer M, Muller-Ladner U: **The pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis revisited.** *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol* 2011, **40**:92-103.
- 24. Lang V, Distler O, Distler JH: **Synthesis: early and late pathological events in** scleroderma. In *EULAR Textbook on Systemic Sclerosis*. Edited by Hachulla E, Czirjak L. London: BMJ Publishing Group Ltd; 2013
- 25. Sjogren RW: Gastrointestinal features of scleroderma. *Curr Opin Rheumatol* 1996, **8:**569-575.
- 26. Erasmus LD: Scleroderma in goldminers on the Witwatersrand with particular reference to pulmonary manifestations. *S Afr J Lab Clin Med* 1957, **3**:209-231.
- 27. McCormic ZD, Khuder SS, Aryal BK, Ames AL, Khuder SA: Occupational silica exposure as a risk factor for scleroderma: a meta-analysis. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 2010, 83:763-769.
- 28. Artlett CM, Smith JB, Jimenez SA: Identification of fetal DNA and cells in skin lesions from women with systemic sclerosis. *N Engl J Med* 1998, **338**:1186-1191.
- 29. Prescott RJ, Freemont AJ, Jones CJ, Hoyland J, Fielding P: Sequential dermal microvascular and perivascular changes in the development of scleroderma. *J Pathol* 1992, **166**:255-263.

- 30. Distler JH, Jungel A, Pileckyte M, Zwerina J, Michel BA, Gay RE, Kowal-Bielecka O, Matucci-Cerinic M, Schett G, Marti HH, et al: **Hypoxia-induced increase in the production of extracellular matrix proteins in systemic sclerosis.** *Arthritis Rheum* 2007, **56**:4203-4215.
- Sambo P, Baroni SS, Luchetti M, Paroncini P, Dusi S, Orlandini G, Gabrielli A: Oxidative stress in scleroderma: maintenance of scleroderma fibroblast phenotype by the constitutive up-regulation of reactive oxygen species generation through the NADPH oxidase complex pathway. *Arthritis Rheum* 2001, 44:2653-2664.
- 32. Olson LE, Soriano P: Increased PDGFRalpha activation disrupts connective tissue development and drives systemic fibrosis. *Dev Cell* 2009, 16:303-313.
- 33. Gardner H, Strehlow D, Bradley L, Widom R, Farina A, de Fougerolles A, Peyman J, Koteliansky V, Korn JH: Global expression analysis of the fibroblast transcriptional response to TGFbeta. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* 2004, **22**:S47-57.
- 34. Igarashi A, Nashiro K, Kikuchi K, Sato S, Ihn H, Grotendorst GR, Takehara K: Significant correlation between connective tissue growth factor gene expression and skin sclerosis in tissue sections from patients with systemic sclerosis. J Invest Dermatol 1995, 105:280-284.
- 35. Hildebrand A, Romaris M, Rasmussen LM, Heinegard D, Twardzik DR, Border WA, Ruoslahti E: Interaction of the small interstitial proteoglycans biglycan, decorin and fibromodulin with transforming growth factor beta. *Biochem J* 1994, **302** (Pt 2):527-534.
- Gabrielli A, Svegliati S, Moroncini G, Luchetti M, Tonnini C, Avvedimento EV: Stimulatory autoantibodies to the PDGF receptor: a link to fibrosis in scleroderma and a pathway for novel therapeutic targets. *Autoimmun Rev* 2007, 7:121-126.
- 37. Eckes B, Nischt R, Krieg T: Cell-matrix interactions in dermal repair and scarring. *Fibrogenesis Tissue Repair* 2010, **3:**4.
- Fleischmajer R, Gay S, Perlish JS, Cesarini JP: Immunoelectron microscopy of type III collagen in normal and scleroderma skin. J Invest Dermatol 1980, 75:189-191.
- 39. Brinckmann J, Neess CM, Gaber Y, Sobhi H, Notbohm H, Hunzelmann N, Fietzek PP, Muller PK, Risteli J, Gebker R, Scharffetter-Kochanek K: **Different pattern of collagen cross-links in two sclerotic skin diseases: lipodermatosclerosis and circumscribed scleroderma.** *J Invest Dermatol* 2001, **117:**269-273.
- 40. Provitera V, Nolano M, Pappone N, di Girolamo C, Stancanelli A, Lullo F, Crisci C, Santoro L: Distal degeneration of sensory and autonomic cutaneous nerve fibres in systemic sclerosis. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2005, **64**:1524-1526.
- 41. D'Angelo WA, Fries JF, Masi AT, Shulman LE: **Pathologic observations in** systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). A study of fifty-eight autopsy cases and fifty-eight matched controls. *Am J Med* 1969, **46**:428-440.
- 42. Amjadi S, Maranian P, Furst DE, Clements PJ, Wong WK, Postlethwaite AE, Khanna PP, Khanna D, Investigators of the D-Penicillamine HRR, Oral Bovine Type ICCT: Course of the modified Rodnan skin thickness score in systemic sclerosis clinical trials: analysis of three large multicenter, double-blind, randomized controlled trials. *Arthritis Rheum* 2009, **60**:2490-2498.
- 43. Krieg T, Langer I, Gerstmeier H, Keller J, Mensing H, Goerz G, Timpl R: **Type III** collagen aminopropeptide levels in serum of patients with progressive systemic scleroderma. *J Invest Dermatol* 1986, **87:**788-791.

- 44. Muller-Ladner U: ["**Pulmonary hypertension**" of the gastrointestinal tract in patients with systemic sclerosis: thoughts on a not (yet) existing disease entity]. *Dtsch Med Wochenschr* 2008, **133 Suppl 6:**S203-205.
- 45. Bhattacharyya S, Kelley K, Melichian DS, Tamaki Z, Fang F, Su Y, Feng G, Pope RM, Budinger GR, Mutlu GM, et al: **Toll-like receptor 4 signaling augments transforming growth factor-beta responses: a novel mechanism for maintaining and amplifying fibrosis in scleroderma.** *Am J Pathol* 2013, **182:**192-205.
- 46. Agarwal SK, Wu M, Livingston CK, Parks DH, Mayes MD, Arnett FC, Tan FK: Toll-like receptor 3 upregulation by type I interferon in healthy and scleroderma dermal fibroblasts. *Arthritis Res Ther* 2011, 13:R3.
- 47. Yoshizaki A, Iwata Y, Komura K, Ogawa F, Hara T, Muroi E, Takenaka M, Shimizu K, Hasegawa M, Fujimoto M, et al: **CD19 regulates skin and lung fibrosis via Toll-like receptor signaling in a model of bleomycin-induced scleroderma.** *Am J Pathol* 2008, **172:**1650-1663.
- 48. Vogl T, Tenbrock K, Ludwig S, Leukert N, Ehrhardt C, van Zoelen MA, Nacken W, Foell D, van der Poll T, Sorg C, Roth J: **Mrp8 and Mrp14 are endogenous** activators of Toll-like receptor 4, promoting lethal, endotoxin-induced shock. *Nat Med* 2007, 13:1042-1049.
- 49. Whitfield ML, Finlay DR, Murray JI, Troyanskaya OG, Chi JT, Pergamenschikov A, McCalmont TH, Brown PO, Botstein D, Connolly MK: **Systemic and cell type-specific gene expression patterns in scleroderma skin.** *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2003, **100**:12319-12324.
- 50. Chang HY, Chi JT, Dudoit S, Bondre C, van de Rijn M, Botstein D, Brown PO: **Diversity, topographic differentiation, and positional memory in human fibroblasts.** *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2002, **99:**12877-12882.
- 51. Callahan LF, Pincus T: Mortality in the rheumatic diseases. *Arthritis Care Res* 1995, 8:229-241.
- 52. Tyndall AJ, Bannert B, Vonk M, Airo P, Cozzi F, Carreira PE, Bancel DF, Allanore Y, Muller-Ladner U, Distler O, et al: Causes and risk factors for death in systemic sclerosis: a study from the EULAR Scleroderma Trials and Research (EUSTAR) database. Ann Rheum Dis 2010, 69:1809-1815.
- 53. Bouros D, Wells AU, Nicholson AG, Colby TV, Polychronopoulos V, Pantelidis P, Haslam PL, Vassilakis DA, Black CM, du Bois RM: **Histopathologic subsets of fibrosing alveolitis in patients with systemic sclerosis and their relationship to outcome.** *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2002, **165**:1581-1586.
- 54. Goh NS, Desai SR, Veeraraghavan S, Hansell DM, Copley SJ, Maher TM, Corte TJ, Sander CR, Ratoff J, Devaraj A, et al: **Interstitial lung disease in systemic** sclerosis: a simple staging system. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2008, 177:1248-1254.
- 55. Hesselstrand R, Wildt M, Bozovic G, Andersson-Sjoland A, Andreasson K, Scheja A, Westergren-Thorsson G, Bjermer L, Wuttge DM: **Biomarkers from bronchoalveolar lavage fluid in systemic sclerosis patients with interstitial lung disease relate to severity of lung fibrosis.** *Respir Med* 2013, **107**:1079-1086.
- 56. Tashkin DP, Elashoff R, Clements PJ, Goldin J, Roth MD, Furst DE, Arriola E, Silver R, Strange C, Bolster M, et al: Cyclophosphamide versus placebo in scleroderma lung disease. *N Engl J Med* 2006, **354:**2655-2666.

- 57. Hoyles RK, Ellis RW, Wellsbury J, Lees B, Newlands P, Goh NS, Roberts C, Desai S, Herrick AL, McHugh NJ, et al: A multicenter, prospective, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of corticosteroids and intravenous cyclophosphamide followed by oral azathioprine for the treatment of pulmonary fibrosis in scleroderma. *Arthritis Rheum* 2006, 54:3962-3970.
- 58. Kowal-Bielecka O, Landewe R, Avouac J, Chwiesko S, Miniati I, Czirjak L, Clements P, Denton C, Farge D, Fligelstone K, et al: EULAR recommendations for the treatment of systemic sclerosis: a report from the EULAR Scleroderma Trials and Research group (EUSTAR). Ann Rheum Dis 2009, 68:620-628.
- 59. Furuya Y, Kuwana M: Effect of Bosentan on systemic sclerosis-associated interstitial lung disease ineligible for cyclophosphamide therapy: a prospective open-label study. *J Rheumatol* 2011, **38**:2186-2192.
- 60. Schroll S, Arzt M, Sebah D, Nuchterlein M, Blumberg F, Pfeifer M: **Improvement** of bleomycin-induced pulmonary hypertension and pulmonary fibrosis by the endothelin receptor antagonist Bosentan. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2010, **170**:32-36.
- 61. Thoua NM, Bunce C, Brough G, Forbes A, Emmanuel AV, Denton CP: Assessment of gastrointestinal symptoms in patients with systemic sclerosis in a UK tertiary referral centre. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2010, **49**:1770-1775.
- 62. Sjogren RW: Gastrointestinal motility disorders in scleroderma. *Arthritis Rheum* 1994, **37**:1265-1282.
- 63. Meier FM, Frommer KW, Dinser R, Walker UA, Czirjak L, Denton CP, Allanore Y, Distler O, Riemekasten G, Valentini G, et al: **Update on the profile of the EUSTAR cohort: an analysis of the EULAR Scleroderma Trials and Research group database.** *Ann Rheum Dis* 2012, **71:**1355-1360.
- Das L, Bowden A, Cooper RG, Mitchell W, O'Sullivan M, Herrick AL: Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy feeding--a life-saving intervention in SScmyositis overlap with pharyngeal dysfunction. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2012, 51:1518-1520.
- 65. Steen VD, Medsger TA, Jr.: Severe organ involvement in systemic sclerosis with diffuse scleroderma. *Arthritis Rheum* 2000, **43:**2437-2444.
- 66. Wegener M, Adamek RJ, Wedmann B, Jergas M, Altmeyer P: Gastrointestinal transit through esophagus, stomach, small and large intestine in patients with progressive systemic sclerosis. *Dig Dis Sci* 1994, **39**:2209-2215.
- 67. Treacy WL, Baggenstoss AH, Slocumb CH, Code CF: Scleroderma of the Esophagus. A Correlation of Histologic and Physiologic Findings. Ann Intern Med 1963, 59:351-356.
- 68. Bevans M: Pathology of Scleroderma, with Special Reference to the Changes in the Gastrointestinal Tract. *Am J Pathol* 1945, **21**:25-51.
- 69. Russell ML, Friesen D, Henderson RD, Hanna WM: Ultrastructure of the esophagus in scleroderma. *Arthritis Rheum* 1982, **25**:1117-1123.
- 70. Hendel L, Kobayasi T, Petri M: Ultrastructure of the small intestinal mucosa in progressive systemic sclerosis (PSS). *Acta Pathol Microbiol Immunol Scand A* 1987, **95**:41-46.
- Belch JJ, Land D, Park RH, McKillop JH, MacKenzie JF: Decreased oesophageal blood flow in patients with Raynaud's phenomenon. *Br J Rheumatol* 1988, 27:426-430.

- 72. Quarto Di Palo F, Rivolta R, Berruti V, Caronni M, Bazzi S, Scorza R: Superior mesenteric artery blood flow in systemic sclerosis patients. *Rheumatology* (*Oxford*) 2002, **41**:730-734.
- 73. Holt JM, Wright R: Anaemia due to blood loss from the telangiectases of scleroderma. *Br Med J* 1967, **3:**537-538.
- 74. Rosekrans PC, de Rooy DJ, Bosman FT, Eulderink F, Cats A: Gastrointestinal telangietasia as a cause of severe blood loss in systemic sclerosis. *Endoscopy* 1980, **12**:200-204.
- 75. Duchini A, Sessoms SL: Gastrointestinal hemorrhage in patients with systemic sclerosis and CREST syndrome. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1998, **93**:1453-1456.
- 76. Ebert EC, Ruggiero FM, Seibold JR: Intestinal perforation. A common complication of scleroderma. *Dig Dis Sci* 1997, **42:**549-553.
- 77. Watson M, Hally RJ, McCue PA, Varga J, Jimenez SA: Gastric antral vascular ectasia (watermelon stomach) in patients with systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1996, **39:**341-346.
- 78. Manetti M, Neumann E, Milia AF, Tarner IH, Bechi P, Matucci-Cerinic M, Ibba-Manneschi L, Muller-Ladner U: Severe fibrosis and increased expression of fibrogenic cytokines in the gastric wall of systemic sclerosis patients. *Arthritis Rheum* 2007, 56:3442-3447.
- 79. Greydanus MP, Camilleri M: Abnormal postcibal antral and small bowel motility due to neuropathy or myopathy in systemic sclerosis. *Gastroenterology* 1989, **96:**110-115.
- 80. Clements PJ, Kadell B, Ippoliti A, Ross M: Esophageal motility in progressive systemic sclerosis (PSS). Comparison of cine-radiographic and manometric evaluation. *Dig Dis Sci* 1979, **24**:639-644.
- 81. Di Ciaula A, Covelli M, Berardino M, Wang DQ, Lapadula G, Palasciano G, Portincasa P: Gastrointestinal symptoms and motility disorders in patients with systemic scleroderma. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2008, 8:7.
- Marie I, Levesque H, Ducrotte P, Denis P, Hellot MF, Benichou J, Cailleux N, Courtois H: Gastric involvement in systemic sclerosis: a prospective study. Am J Gastroenterol 2001, 96:77-83.
- 83. Mierau R, Moinzadeh P, Riemekasten G, Melchers I, Meurer M, Reichenberger F, Buslau M, Worm M, Blank N, Hein R, et al: Frequency of disease-associated and other nuclear autoantibodies in patients of the German Network for Systemic Scleroderma: correlation with characteristic clinical features. *Arthritis Res Ther* 2011, 13:R172.
- Howe S, Eaker EY, Sallustio JE, Peebles C, Tan EM, Williams RC, Jr.: Antimyenteric neuronal antibodies in scleroderma. J Clin Invest 1994, 94:761-770.
- 85. Kawaguchi Y, Nakamura Y, Matsumoto I, Nishimagi E, Satoh T, Kuwana M, Sumida T, Hara M: **Muscarinic-3 acetylcholine receptor autoantibody in patients** with systemic sclerosis: contribution to severe gastrointestinal tract dysmotility. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2009, **68**:710-714.
- 86. Akesson A, Ekman R: Gastrointestinal regulatory peptides in systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1993, **36:**698-703.
- 87. Hoskins LC, Norris HT, Gottlieb LS, Zamcheck N: Functional and morphologic alterations of the gastrointestinal tract in progressive systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). *Am J Med* 1962, **33**:459-470.

- Manetti M, Neumann E, Muller A, Schmeiser T, Saar P, Milia AF, Endlicher E, Roeb E, Messerini L, Matucci-Cerinic M, et al: Endothelial/lymphocyte activation leads to prominent CD4+ T cell infiltration in the gastric mucosa of patients with systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheum* 2008, 58:2866-2873.
- 89. Zuber-Jerger I, Muller A, Kullmann F, Gelbmann CM, Endlicher E, Muller-Ladner U, Fleck M: Gastrointestinal manifestation of systemic sclerosis--thickening of the upper gastrointestinal wall detected by endoscopic ultrasound is a valid sign. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2010, **49**:368-372.
- 90. Gane S, Boicescu L: [Digestive manifestations during systemic scleroderma]. *Rev Med Interna Neurol Psihiatr Neurochir Dermatovenerol Med Interna* 1989, **41:**515-520.
- 91. Engel AF, Kamm MA, Talbot IC: **Progressive systemic sclerosis of the internal anal sphincter leading to passive faecal incontinence.** *Gut* 1994, **35:**857-859.
- 92. Gao F, Liao D, Drewes AM, Gregersen H: Modelling the elastin, collagen and smooth muscle contribution to the duodenal mechanical behaviour in patients with systemic sclerosis. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* 2009, **21**:914-e968.
- 93. Pedersen J, Gao C, Egekvist H, Bjerring P, Arendt-Nielsen L, Gregersen H, Drewes AM: Pain and biomechanical responses to distention of the duodenum in patients with systemic sclerosis. *Gastroenterology* 2003, **124**:1230-1239.
- 94. Schmeiser T, Saar P, Jin D, Noethe M, Muller A, Soydan N, Hardt PD, Jaeger C, Distler O, Roeb E, et al: **Profile of gastrointestinal involvement in patients with systemic sclerosis.** *Rheumatol Int* 2012, **32:**2471-2478.
- 95. Thonhofer R, Siegel C, Trummer M, Graninger W: Early endoscopy in systemic sclerosis without gastrointestinal symptoms. *Rheumatol Int* 2012, **32**:165-168.
- Wipff J, Allanore Y, Soussi F, Terris B, Abitbol V, Raymond J, Chaussade S, Kahan A: Prevalence of Barrett's esophagus in systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheum* 2005, 52:2882-2888.
- 97. Ebert EC: **Esophageal disease in scleroderma.** *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2006, **40:**769-775.
- 98. Ebert EC: Esophageal disease in progressive systemic sclerosis. *Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol* 2008, **11:**64-69.
- 99. Geirsson AJ, Akesson A, Gustafson T, Elner A, Wollheim FA: **Cineradiography** identifies esophageal candidiasis in progressive systemic sclerosis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* 1989, **7:**43-46.
- 100. Sachdev AH, Pimentel M: Gastrointestinal bacterial overgrowth: pathogenesis and clinical significance. *Ther Adv Chronic Dis* 2013, **4**:223-231.
- 101. Fundaro C, Fantacci C, Ansuini V, Giorgio V, Filoni S, Barbaro F, Gasbarrini A, Rossi C: Fecal calprotectin concentration in children affected by SIBO. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2011, 15:1328-1335.
- 102. Lisowska A, Madry E, Pogorzelski A, Szydlowski J, Radzikowski A, Walkowiak J: Small intestine bacterial overgrowth does not correspond to intestinal inflammation in cystic fibrosis. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 2010, 70:322-326.
- 103. Montalto M, Santoro L, Dalvai S, Curigliano V, D'Onofrio F, Scarpellini E, Cammarota G, Panunzi S, Gallo A, Gasbarrini A, Gasbarrini G: Fecal calprotectin concentrations in patients with small intestinal bacterial overgrowth. *Dig Dis* 2008, 26:183-186.

- 104. Ohkubo H, Iida H, Takahashi H, Yamada E, Sakai E, Higurashi T, Sekino Y, Endo H, Sakamoto Y, Inamori M, et al: An epidemiologic survey of chronic intestinal pseudo-obstruction and evaluation of the newly proposed diagnostic criteria. *Digestion* 2012, 86:12-19.
- 105. Brown M, Teubner A, Shaffer J, Herrick AL: Home parenteral nutrition--an effective and safe long-term therapy for systemic sclerosis-related intestinal failure. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2008, **47:**176-179.
- 106. Reynolds TB, Denison EK, Frankl HD, Lieberman FL, Peters RL: **Primary biliary** cirrhosis with scleroderma, Raynaud's phenomenon and telangiectasia. New syndrome. *Am J Med* 1971, **50:**302-312.
- 107. Cobden I, Axon AT, Rowell NR: Pancreatic exocrine function in systemic sclerosis. *Br J Dermatol* 1981, **105**:189-193.
- 108. Thoua NM: A Study of Gastorintstinal Disease in Systemic Sclerosis and the Effect on Anorectal Function and Nutrition. University of London, Centre for Rheumatology and Connective Tissue Diseases, Royal Free and University College Medical School; 2012.
- 109. Franck-Larsson K, Graf W, Ronnblom A: Lower gastrointestinal symptoms and quality of life in patients with systemic sclerosis: a population-based study. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2009, **21:**176-182.
- 110. Krause L, Becker MO, Brueckner CS, Bellinghausen CJ, Becker C, Schneider U, Haeupl T, Hanke K, Hensel-Wiegel K, Ebert H, et al: Nutritional status as marker for disease activity and severity predicting mortality in patients with systemic sclerosis. Ann Rheum Dis 2010, 69:1951-1957.
- 111. Baron M, Hudson M, Steele R, Canadian Scleroderma Research G: Malnutrition is common in systemic sclerosis: results from the Canadian scleroderma research group database. *J Rheumatol* 2009, **36**:2737-2743.
- 112. Harrison E, Herrick AL, McLaughlin JT, Lal S: Malnutrition in systemic sclerosis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2012, **51:**1747-1756.
- 113. Sandqvist G, Akesson A, Eklund M: Daily occupations and well-being in women with limited cutaneous systemic sclerosis. *Am J Occup Ther* 2005, **59:**390-397.
- 114. Fynne L, Kruse A, Borre M, Sondergaard K, Krogh K: Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy in patients with systemic sclerosis. Scand J Rheumatol 2010, 39:266-268.
- 115. Selinger CP, Ang YS: Gastric antral vascular ectasia (GAVE): an update on clinical presentation, pathophysiology and treatment. *Digestion* 2008, **77**:131-137.
- 116. Biomarkers Definitions Working G: Biomarkers and surrogate endpoints: preferred definitions and conceptual framework. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2001, 69:89-95.
- 117. Downing GJ, National Institutes of Health (U.S.), United States. Food and Drug Administration.: *Biomarkers and surrogate endpoints : clinical research and applications : proceedings of the NIH-FDA conference held on 15-16 April 1999 in Bethesda, Maryland, USA.* 1st edn. Amsterdam ; New York: Elsevier; 2000.
- 118. Hunter DJ, Losina E, Guermazi A, Burstein D, Lassere MN, Kraus V: A pathway and approach to biomarker validation and qualification for osteoarthritis clinical trials. *Curr Drug Targets* 2010, **11**:536-545.
- 119. Aronson JK: **Biomarkers and surrogate endpoints.** *Br J Clin Pharmacol* 2005, **59:**491-494.

- 120. Maksymowych WP, Landewe R, Tak PP, Ritchlin CJ, Ostergaard M, Mease PJ, El-Gabalawy H, Garnero P, Gladman DD, Fitzgerald O, et al: Reappraisal of OMERACT 8 draft validation criteria for a soluble biomarker reflecting structural damage endpoints in rheumatoid arthritis, psoriatic arthritis, and spondyloarthritis: the OMERACT 9 v2 criteria. *J Rheumatol* 2009, 36:1785-1791.
- 121. Stamp LK, Khanna PP, Dalbeth N, Boers M, Maksymowych WP, Schumacher HR, Jr., Becker MA, MacDonald PA, Edwards NL, Singh JA, et al: Serum urate in chronic gout--will it be the first validated soluble biomarker in rheumatology? *J Rheumatol* 2011, **38**:1462-1466.
- 122. Tugwell P, Boers M, Brooks P, Simon L, Strand V, Idzerda L: **OMERACT: an international initiative to improve outcome measurement in rheumatology.** *Trials* 2007, **8:**38.
- 123. Bellamy N: Clinimetric concepts in outcome assessment: the OMERACT filter. J Rheumatol 1999, 26:948-950.
- 124. Boers M, Brooks P, Strand CV, Tugwell P: The OMERACT filter for Outcome Measures in Rheumatology. J Rheumatol 1998, 25:198-199.
- 125. Abignano G, Buch M, Emery P, Del Galdo F: **Biomarkers in the management of** scleroderma: an update. *Curr Rheumatol Rep* 2011, **13**:4-12.
- 126. Furst DE: Outcome measures in rheumatologic clinical trials and systemic sclerosis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2008, **47 Suppl 5:**v29-30.
- 127. Moinzadeh P, Denton CP, Abraham D, Ong V, Hunzelmann N, Eckes B, Krieg T: Biomarkers for skin involvement and fibrotic activity in scleroderma. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2012, 26:267-276.
- 128. Denton CP, Abraham DJ: Transforming growth factor-beta and connective tissue growth factor: key cytokines in scleroderma pathogenesis. *Curr Opin Rheumatol* 2001, **13**:505-511.
- 129. Sato S, Nagaoka T, Hasegawa M, Tamatani T, Nakanishi T, Takigawa M, Takehara K: Serum levels of connective tissue growth factor are elevated in patients with systemic sclerosis: association with extent of skin sclerosis and severity of pulmonary fibrosis. *J Rheumatol* 2000, **27**:149-154.
- 130. Dziadzio M, Smith RE, Abraham DJ, Black CM, Denton CP: Circulating levels of active transforming growth factor beta1 are reduced in diffuse cutaneous systemic sclerosis and correlate inversely with the modified Rodnan skin score. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2005, **44**:1518-1524.
- 131. Matsushita T, Hasegawa M, Yanaba K, Kodera M, Takehara K, Sato S: **Elevated** serum BAFF levels in patients with systemic sclerosis: enhanced BAFF signaling in systemic sclerosis B lymphocytes. *Arthritis Rheum* 2006, **54**:192-201.
- 132. Sato S, Hasegawa M, Takehara K: Serum levels of interleukin-6 and interleukin-10 correlate with total skin thickness score in patients with systemic sclerosis. J Dermatol Sci 2001, 27:140-146.
- 133. Fuschiotti P, Medsger TA, Jr., Morel PA: Effector CD8+ T cells in systemic sclerosis patients produce abnormally high levels of interleukin-13 associated with increased skin fibrosis. *Arthritis Rheum* 2009, 60:1119-1128.
- 134. Scheja A, Wildt M, Wollheim FA, Akesson A, Saxne T: Circulating collagen metabolites in systemic sclerosis. Differences between limited and diffuse form and relationship with pulmonary involvement. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2000, 39:1110-1113.

- 135. Allanore Y, Borderie D, Lemarechal H, Cherruau B, Ekindjian OG, Kahan A: Correlation of serum collagen I carboxyterminal telopeptide concentrations with cutaneous and pulmonary involvement in systemic sclerosis. *J Rheumatol* 2003, **30**:68-73.
- 136. Hunzelmann N, Risteli J, Risteli L, Sacher C, Vancheeswaran R, Black C, Krieg T: Circulating type I collagen degradation products: a new serum marker for clinical severity in patients with scleroderma? Br J Dermatol 1998, 139:1020-1025.
- 137. Yazawa N, Kikuchi K, Ihn H, Fujimoto M, Kubo M, Tamaki T, Tamaki K: Serum levels of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases 2 in patients with systemic sclerosis. *J Am Acad Dermatol* 2000, **42:**70-75.
- 138. Kim WU, Min SY, Cho ML, Hong KH, Shin YJ, Park SH, Cho CS: **Elevated matrix metalloproteinase-9 in patients with systemic sclerosis.** *Arthritis Res Ther* 2005, **7:**R71-79.
- 139. Hesselstrand R, Kassner A, Heinegard D, Saxne T: **COMP: a candidate molecule** in the pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis with a potential as a disease marker. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2008, **67**:1242-1248.
- 140. Gotting C, Sollberg S, Kuhn J, Weilke C, Huerkamp C, Brinkmann T, Krieg T, Kleesiek K: Serum xylosyltransferase: a new biochemical marker of the sclerotic process in systemic sclerosis. J Invest Dermatol 1999, 112:919-924.
- 141. Engstrom-Laurent A, Feltelius N, Hallgren R, Wasteson A: **Raised serum** hyaluronate levels in scleroderma: an effect of growth factor induced activation of connective tissue cells? *Ann Rheum Dis* 1985, **44**:614-620.
- 142. Abignano G, Cuomo G, Buch MH, Rosenberg WM, Valentini G, Emery P, Del Galdo F: **The enhanced liver fibrosis test: a clinical grade, validated serum test, biomarker of overall fibrosis in systemic sclerosis.** *Ann Rheum Dis* 2013.
- 143. Farina G, Lafyatis D, Lemaire R, Lafyatis R: A four-gene biomarker predicts skin disease in patients with diffuse cutaneous systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheum* 2010, **62:**580-588.
- 144. Czirjak L, Foeldvari I, Muller-Ladner U: Skin involvement in systemic sclerosis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2008, **47 Suppl 5:**v44-45.
- 145. Morgelin M, Heinegard D, Engel J, Paulsson M: Electron microscopy of native cartilage oligomeric matrix protein purified from the Swarm rat chondrosarcoma reveals a five-armed structure. *J Biol Chem* 1992, **267**:6137-6141.
- 146. Halasz K, Kassner A, Morgelin M, Heinegard D: **COMP acts as a catalyst in collagen fibrillogenesis.** *J Biol Chem* 2007, **282**:31166-31173.
- 147. Hedbom E, Antonsson P, Hjerpe A, Aeschlimann D, Paulsson M, Rosa-Pimentel E, Sommarin Y, Wendel M, Oldberg A, Heinegard D: Cartilage matrix proteins. An acidic oligomeric protein (COMP) detected only in cartilage. J Biol Chem 1992, 267:6132-6136.
- 148. Farina G, Widom R, Benvenuto R, De Santis M, Tolusso B, Ferraccioli G: **COMP** as a marker of active fibrosis in scleroderma: Immunohistochemical analysis of skin, lung, and kidney tissue. *Arthritis Rheum* 2006, 54:S729.
- 149. Smith RK, Zunino L, Webbon PM, Heinegard D: The distribution of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) in tendon and its variation with tendon site, age and load. *Matrix Biol* 1997, **16**:255-271.
- 150. Wenglén C: **Studies on chondroadherin an extracellular matrix leucine-rich repeat protein.** Lund University, Department of Cell and Molecular Biology; 2001.

- 151. Thur J, Rosenberg K, Nitsche DP, Pihlajamaa T, Ala-Kokko L, Heinegard D, Paulsson M, Maurer P: Mutations in cartilage oligomeric matrix protein causing pseudoachondroplasia and multiple epiphyseal dysplasia affect binding of calcium and collagen I, II, and IX. J Biol Chem 2001, 276:6083-6092.
- 152. Mann HH, Ozbek S, Engel J, Paulsson M, Wagener R: Interactions between the cartilage oligomeric matrix protein and matrilins. Implications for matrix assembly and the pathogenesis of chondrodysplasias. *J Biol Chem* 2004, 279:25294-25298.
- 153. Agarwal P, Zwolanek D, Keene DR, Schulz JN, Blumbach K, Heinegard D, Zaucke F, Paulsson M, Krieg T, Koch M, Eckes B: Collagen XII and XIV, new partners of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein in the skin extracellular matrix suprastructure. *J Biol Chem* 2012, 287:22549-22559.
- 154. Heinegard D: **Proteoglycans and more--from molecules to biology.** *Int J Exp Pathol* 2009, **90:5**75-586.
- 155. Happonen KE, Saxne T, Aspberg A, Morgelin M, Heinegard D, Blom AM: Regulation of complement by cartilage oligomeric matrix protein allows for a novel molecular diagnostic principle in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2010, 62:3574-3583.
- 156. Ozbek S, Engel J, Stetefeld J: Storage function of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein: the crystal structure of the coiled-coil domain in complex with vitamin D(3). *EMBO J* 2002, 21:5960-5968.
- 157. Mosher DF, Adams JC: Adhesion-modulating/matricellular ECM protein families: a structural, functional and evolutionary appraisal. *Matrix Biol* 2012, 31:155-161.
- 158. Chen Y, Leask A, Abraham DJ, Kennedy L, Shi-Wen X, Denton CP, Black CM, Verjee LS, Eastwood M: **Thrombospondin 1 is a key mediator of transforming** growth factor beta-mediated cell contractility in systemic sclerosis via a mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MEK)/extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK)-dependent mechanism. *Fibrogenesis Tissue Repair* 2011, 4:9.
- 159. Svensson L, Aszodi A, Heinegard D, Hunziker EB, Reinholt FP, Fassler R, Oldberg A: Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein-deficient mice have normal skeletal development. *Mol Cell Biol* 2002, **22:**4366-4371.
- 160. Saxne T, Heinegard D: Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein: a novel marker of cartilage turnover detectable in synovial fluid and blood. Br J Rheumatol 1992, 31:583-591.
- 161. Lindqvist E, Eberhardt K, Bendtzen K, Heinegard D, Saxne T: Prognostic laboratory markers of joint damage in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 2005, 64:196-201.
- 162. Mansson B, Carey D, Alini M, Ionescu M, Rosenberg LC, Poole AR, Heinegard D, Saxne T: Cartilage and bone metabolism in rheumatoid arthritis. Differences between rapid and slow progression of disease identified by serum markers of cartilage metabolism. J Clin Invest 1995, 95:1071-1077.
- 163. Hoch JM, Mattacola CG, Medina McKeon JM, Howard JS, Lattermann C: Serum cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (sCOMP) is elevated in patients with knee osteoarthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2011, 19:1396-1404.
- 164. Tseng S, Reddi AH, Di Cesare PE: Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein (COMP): A Biomarker of Arthritis. *Biomark Insights* 2009, **4**:33-44.

- 165. Andersson ML, Thorstensson CA, Roos EM, Petersson IF, Heinegard D, Saxne T: Serum levels of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) increase temporarily after physical exercise in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord* 2006, **7**:98.
- 166. Andersson ML, Petersson IF, Karlsson KE, Jonsson EN, Mansson B, Heinegard D, Saxne T: Diurnal variation in serum levels of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein in patients with knee osteoarthritis or rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 2006, 65:1490-1494.
- 167. Smith RK, Heinegard D: Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) levels in digital sheath synovial fluid and serum with tendon injury. *Equine Vet J* 2000, 32:52-58.
- 168. Farina G, Lemaire R, Korn JH, Widom RL: Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein is overexpressed by scleroderma dermal fibroblasts. *Matrix Biol* 2006, **25**:213-222.
- 169. Conde de la Rosa L, Nieto N: Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein, a novel factor involved in collagen I deposition. *Hepatology* 2008, **48**:936A-937A.
- 170. Agarwal P, Schulz JN, Blumbach K, Andreasson K, Heinegard D, Paulsson M, Mauch C, Eming SA, Eckes B, Krieg T: Enhanced deposition of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein is a common feature in fibrotic skin pathologies. *Matrix Biol* 2013, **32**:325-331.
- 171. Fagerhol MK, Dale I, Andersson T: A radioimmunoassay for a granulocyte protein as a marker in studies on the turnover of such cells. *Bull Eur Physiopathol Respir* 1980, **16 Suppl:**273-282.
- 172. Fagerhol M, Dale I, Andersson T: Release and quantification of a leucocyte derived protein (L1). *Scand J Haematol* 1980, 24:393-398.
- 173. Steinbakk M, Naess-Andresen CF, Lingaas E, Dale I, Brandtzaeg P, Fagerhol MK: Antimicrobial actions of calcium binding leucocyte L1 protein, calprotectin. *Lancet* 1990, 336:763-765.
- 174. Schafer BW, Wicki R, Engelkamp D, Mattei MG, Heizmann CW: Isolation of a YAC clone covering a cluster of nine S100 genes on human chromosome 1q21: rationale for a new nomenclature of the S100 calcium-binding protein family. *Genomics* 1995, 25:638-643.
- 175. Roth J, Goebeler M, Sorg C: S100A8 and S100A9 in inflammatory diseases. *Lancet* 2001, 357:1041.
- 176. Sedaghat F, Notopoulos A: **S100 protein family and its application in clinical practice.** *Hippokratia* 2008, **12:**198-204.
- 177. Gross SR, Sin CG, Barraclough R, Rudland PS: Joining S100 proteins and migration: for better or for worse, in sickness and in health. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2013.
- 178. Goyette J, Geczy CL: Inflammation-associated S100 proteins: new mechanisms that regulate function. *Amino Acids* 2011, **41**:821-842.
- 179. Hessian PA, Edgeworth J, Hogg N: MRP-8 and MRP-14, two abundant Ca(2+)binding proteins of neutrophils and monocytes. *J Leukoc Biol* 1993, 53:197-204.
- 180. Edgeworth J, Gorman M, Bennett R, Freemont P, Hogg N: Identification of p8,14 as a highly abundant heterodimeric calcium binding protein complex of myeloid cells. J Biol Chem 1991, 266:7706-7713.
- 181. Vogl T, Ludwig S, Goebeler M, Strey A, Thorey IS, Reichelt R, Foell D, Gerke V, Manitz MP, Nacken W, et al: MRP8 and MRP14 control microtubule reorganization during transendothelial migration of phagocytes. *Blood* 2004, 104:4260-4268.

- 182. Manitz MP, Horst B, Seeliger S, Strey A, Skryabin BV, Gunzer M, Frings W, Schonlau F, Roth J, Sorg C, Nacken W: Loss of S100A9 (MRP14) results in reduced interleukin-8-induced CD11b surface expression, a polarized microfilament system, and diminished responsiveness to chemoattractants in vitro. *Mol Cell Biol* 2003, 23:1034-1043.
- 183. Achouiti A, Vogl T, Urban CF, Rohm M, Hommes TJ, van Zoelen MA, Florquin S, Roth J, van 't Veer C, de Vos AF, van der Poll T: Myeloid-related protein-14 contributes to protective immunity in gram-negative pneumonia derived sepsis. *PLoS Pathog* 2012, 8:e1002987.
- 184. Dessing MC, Butter LM, Teske GJ, Claessen N, van der Loos CM, Vogl T, Roth J, van der Poll T, Florquin S, Leemans JC: S100A8/A9 is not involved in host defense against murine urinary tract infection. PLoS One 2010, 5:e13394.
- 185. Kerkhoff C, Voss A, Scholzen TE, Averill MM, Zanker KS, Bornfeldt KE: Novel insights into the role of S100A8/A9 in skin biology. *Exp Dermatol* 2012, 21:822-826.
- 186. Eming SA, Koch M, Krieger A, Brachvogel B, Kreft S, Bruckner-Tuderman L, Krieg T, Shannon JD, Fox JW: Differential proteomic analysis distinguishes tissue repair biomarker signatures in wound exudates obtained from normal healing and chronic wounds. J Proteome Res 2010, 9:4758-4766.
- 187. Meyer M, Muller AK, Yang J, Sulcova J, Werner S: **The role of chronic** inflammation in cutaneous fibrosis: fibroblast growth factor receptor deficiency in keratinocytes as an example. *J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc* 2011, **15**:48-52.
- 188. Lee MJ, Lee JK, Choi JW, Lee CS, Sim JH, Cho CH, Lee KH, Cho IH, Chung MH, Kim HR, Ye SK: Interleukin-6 induces S100A9 expression in colonic epithelial cells through STAT3 activation in experimental ulcerative colitis. *PLoS One* 2012, 7:e38801.
- 189. Leach ST, Yang Z, Messina I, Song C, Geczy CL, Cunningham AM, Day AS: Serum and mucosal S100 proteins, calprotectin (S100A8/S100A9) and S100A12, are elevated at diagnosis in children with inflammatory bowel disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2007, 42:1321-1331.
- 190. Rahimi F, Hsu K, Endoh Y, Geczy CL: FGF-2, IL-1beta and TGF-beta regulate fibroblast expression of S100A8. *FEBS J* 2005, 272:2811-2827.
- 191. Haga HJ, Brun JG, Berntzen HB, Cervera R, Khamashta M, Hughes GR: Calprotectin in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: relation to clinical and laboratory parameters of disease activity. *Lupus* 1993, 2:47-50.
- 192. Tyden H, Lood C, Gullstrand B, Jonsen A, Nived O, Sturfelt G, Truedsson L, Ivars F, Leanderson T, Bengtsson AA: Increased serum levels of S100A8/A9 and S100A12 are associated with cardiovascular disease in patients with inactive systemic lupus erythematosus. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2013.
- 193. Hammer HB, Odegard S, Syversen SW, Landewe R, van der Heijde D, Uhlig T, Mowinckel P, Kvien TK: Calprotectin (a major S100 leucocyte protein) predicts 10-year radiographic progression in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 2010, 69:150-154.
- 194. Hammer HB, Odegard S, Fagerhol MK, Landewe R, van der Heijde D, Uhlig T, Mowinckel P, Kvien TK: Calprotectin (a major leucocyte protein) is strongly and independently correlated with joint inflammation and damage in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2007, **66**:1093-1097.

- 195. Youssef P, Roth J, Frosch M, Costello P, Fitzgerald O, Sorg C, Bresnihan B: Expression of myeloid related proteins (MRP) 8 and 14 and the MRP8/14 heterodimer in rheumatoid arthritis synovial membrane. J Rheumatol 1999, 26:2523-2528.
- 196. van Lent PL, Blom AB, Schelbergen RF, Sloetjes A, Lafeber FP, Lems WF, Cats H, Vogl T, Roth J, van den Berg WB: Active involvement of alarmins S100A8 and S100A9 in the regulation of synovial activation and joint destruction during mouse and human osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2012, 64:1466-1476.
- 197. van Lent PL, Grevers L, Blom AB, Sloetjes A, Mort JS, Vogl T, Nacken W, van den Berg WB, Roth J: **Myeloid-related proteins S100A8/S100A9 regulate joint inflammation and cartilage destruction during antigen-induced arthritis.** *Ann Rheum Dis* 2008, **67:**1750-1758.
- 198. Klingberg E, Carlsten H, Hilme E, Hedberg M, Forsblad-d'Elia H: **Calprotectin in ankylosing spondylitis--frequently elevated in feces, but normal in serum.** *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2012, **47**:435-444.
- 199. Nacken W, Kerkhoff C: The hetero-oligomeric complex of the S100A8/S100A9 protein is extremely protease resistant. *FEBS Lett* 2007, **581:**5127-5130.
- 200. Roseth AG, Fagerhol MK, Aadland E, Schjonsby H: Assessment of the neutrophil dominating protein calprotectin in feces. A methodologic study. Scand J Gastroenterol 1992, 27:793-798.
- 201. Roseth AG, Schmidt PN, Fagerhol MK: Correlation between faecal excretion of indium-111-labelled granulocytes and calprotectin, a granulocyte marker protein, in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 1999, 34:50-54.
- 202. Burri E, Beglinger C: Faecal calprotectin -- a useful tool in the management of inflammatory bowel disease. *Swiss Med Wkly* 2012, **142**:w13557.
- 203. Gisbert JP, McNicholl AG: Questions and answers on the role of faecal calprotectin as a biological marker in inflammatory bowel disease. *Dig Liver Dis* 2009, **41:**56-66.
- 204. Havelka A: **F-Kalprotektin Redovisning av provutskick.** Karolinska Universitetslaboratoriet; 2012.
- 205. Anell A, Glenngard AH, Merkur S: Sweden health system review. *Health Syst Transit* 2012, 14:1-159.
- 206. Neovius M, Sundstrom A, Simard J, Wettermark B, Cars T, Feltelius N, Askling J, Klareskog L, Group AS: Small-area variations in sales of TNF inhibitors in Sweden between 2000 and 2009. *Scand J Rheumatol* 2011, 40:8-15.
- 207. Statens Offentliga Utredningar: **Folkbokföringen.** Regeringskansliet, Stockholm, 2009;75.
- 208. Rodnan GP, Lipinski E, Luksick J: Skin thickness and collagen content in progressive systemic sclerosis and localized scleroderma. Arthritis Rheum 1979, 22:130-140.
- 209. Clements P, Lachenbruch P, Siebold J, White B, Weiner S, Martin R, Weinstein A, Weinsman M, Mayes M, Collier D, et al.: Inter and intraobserver variability of total skin thickness score (modified Rodnan TSS) in systemic sclerosis. J Rheumatol 1995, 22:1281-1285.
- 210. Brennan P, Silman A, Black C, Bernstein R, Coppock J, Maddison P, Sheeran T, Stevens C, Wollheim F: Reliability of skin involvement measures in scleroderma. The UK Scleroderma Study Group. Br J Rheumatol 1992, 31:457-460.

- 211. Clements PJ, Hurwitz EL, Wong WK, Seibold JR, Mayes M, White B, Wigley F, Weisman M, Barr W, Moreland L, et al: Skin thickness score as a predictor and correlate of outcome in systemic sclerosis: high-dose versus low-dose penicillamine trial. *Arthritis Rheum* 2000, **43**:2445-2454.
- 212. Pope J, McBain D, Petrlich L, Watson S, Vanderhoek L, de Leon F, Seney S, Summers K: Imatinib in active diffuse cutaneous systemic sclerosis: Results of a six-month, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, proof-of-concept pilot study at a single center. Arthritis Rheum 2011, 63:3547-3551.
- 213. Lafyatis R: Application of biomarkers to clinical trials in systemic sclerosis. *Curr Rheumatol Rep* 2012, **14:**47-55.
- 214. Wollheim E: Zur Funktion der Subpapillären Gefässplexus in der Haut. Klin Wochenschr 1927, 6:2134-2137.
- 215. Cutolo M, Sulli A, Smith V: How to perform and interpret capillaroscopy. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2013, 27:237-248.
- 216. Wildt M, Hesselstrand R, Scheja A, Akesson A: Capillary density in patients with systemic sclerosis, as determined by microscopy counts and compared with computer-based analysis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* 1999, **17**:219-222.
- 217. Cutolo M, Sulli A, Secchi ME, Paolino S, Pizzorni C: Nailfold capillaroscopy is useful for the diagnosis and follow-up of autoimmune rheumatic diseases. A future tool for the analysis of microvascular heart involvement? *Rheumatology* (*Oxford*) 2006, 45 Suppl 4:iv43-46.
- 218. Muller NL: Clinical value of high-resolution CT in chronic diffuse lung disease. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 1991, **157**:1163-1170.
- 219. Clements PJ, Becvar R, Drosos AA, Ghattas L, Gabrielli A: Assessment of gastrointestinal involvement. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* 2003, **21:**S15-18.
- 220. Steen VD, Medsger TA, Jr.: The value of the Health Assessment Questionnaire and special patient-generated scales to demonstrate change in systemic sclerosis patients over time. *Arthritis Rheum* 1997, **40**:1984-1991.
- 221. Dimenas E, Glise H, Hallerback B, Hernqvist H, Svedlund J, Wiklund I: Quality of life in patients with upper gastrointestinal symptoms. An improved evaluation of treatment regimens? *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1993, **28**:681-687.
- 222. Khanna D, Hays RD, Maranian P, Seibold JR, Impens A, Mayes MD, Clements PJ, Getzug T, Fathi N, Bechtel A, Furst DE: Reliability and validity of the University of California, Los Angeles Scleroderma Clinical Trial Consortium Gastrointestinal Tract Instrument. *Arthritis Rheum* 2009, **61**:1257-1263.
- 223. Bae S, Allanore Y, Furst DE, Bodukam V, Coustet B, Morgaceva O, Maranian P, Khanna D: Associations between a scleroderma-specific gastrointestinal instrument and objective tests of upper gastrointestinal involvements in systemic sclerosis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* 2013, **31**:57-63.
- 224. Whitehead SJ, French J, Brookes MJ, Ford C, Gama R: Between-assay variability of faecal calprotectin enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay kits. *Ann Clin Biochem* 2013, **50:**53-61.
- 225. Burri E, Manz M, Rothen C, Rossi L, Beglinger C, Lehmann FS: Monoclonal antibody testing for fecal calprotectin is superior to polyclonal testing of fecal calprotectin and lactoferrin to identify organic intestinal disease in patients with abdominal discomfort. *Clin Chim Acta* 2013, **416**:41-47.
- 226. Beyer C, Schett G, Distler O, Distler JH: Animal models of systemic sclerosis: prospects and limitations. *Arthritis Rheum* 2010, **62**:2831-2844.

- 227. Yamamoto T, Takagawa S, Katayama I, Yamazaki K, Hamazaki Y, Shinkai H, Nishioka K: Animal model of sclerotic skin. I: Local injections of bleomycin induce sclerotic skin mimicking scleroderma. *J Invest Dermatol* 1999, **112:**456-462.
- 228. Mountz JD, Downs Minor MB, Turner R, Thomas MB, Richards F, Pisko E: Bleomycin-induced cutaneous toxicity in the rat: analysis of histopathology and ultrastructure compared with progressive systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). *Br J Dermatol* 1983, **108**:679-686.
- 229. Ichihashi M, Shinkai H, Takei M, Sano S: Analysis of the mechanism of bleomycin-induced cutaneous fibrosis in mice. J Antibiot (Tokyo) 1973, 26:238-242.
- 230. Yamamoto T: Animal model of systemic sclerosis. J Dermatol 2010, 37:26-41.
- 231. Yamamoto T, Nishioka K: Animal model of sclerotic skin. IV: induction of dermal sclerosis by bleomycin is T cell independent. J Invest Dermatol 2001, 117:999-1001.
- 232. Yamamoto T, Nishioka K: Animal model of sclerotic skin. V: Increased expression of alpha-smooth muscle actin in fibroblastic cells in bleomycininduced scleroderma. *Clin Immunol* 2002, **102**:77-83.
- 233. Yamamoto T, Eckes B, Krieg T: Bleomycin increases steady-state levels of type I collagen, fibronectin and decorin mRNAs in human skin fibroblasts. *Arch Dermatol Res* 2000, **292:**556-561.
- 234. Lakos G, Takagawa S, Varga J: Animal models of scleroderma. *Methods Mol Med* 2004, **102:**377-393.
- 235. Elhai M, Jerome A, Marchiol C, Renault G, Ruiz B, Frechet M, Chiocchia G, Allanore Y: **Performance of skin ultrasound to measure skin involvement in different animal models of systemic sclerosis.** *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2013, **39:**845-852.
- 236. Stegemann H, Stalder K: Determination of hydroxyproline. *Clin Chim Acta* 1967, 18:267-273.
- 237. Edwards CA, O'Brien WD, Jr.: Modified assay for determination of hydroxyproline in a tissue hydrolyzate. *Clin Chim Acta* 1980, **104**:161-167.
- 238. Summerton CB, Longlands MG, Wiener K, Shreeve DR: Faecal calprotectin: a marker of inflammation throughout the intestinal tract. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2002, **14**:841-845.
- 239. Naismith GD, Smith LA, Barry SJ, Munro JI, Laird S, Rankin K, Morris AJ, Winter JW, Gaya DR: A prospective single-centre evaluation of the intra-individual variability of faecal calprotectin in quiescent Crohn's disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2013, 37:613-621.
- 240. US Government: Rare Diseases Act of 2002. 2002.
- 241. Aronson JK: Rare diseases and orphan drugs. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2006, 61:243-245.
- 242. Thompson AE, Pope JE: Increased prevalence of scleroderma in southwestern Ontario: a cluster analysis. *J Rheumatol* 2002, **29**:1867-1873.
- 243. Statistics Sweden. Statistiska centralbyrån 2012. http://www.scb.se

- 244. Lassere MN, Johnson KR, Boers M, Tugwell P, Brooks P, Simon L, Strand V, Conaghan PG, Ostergaard M, Maksymowych WP, et al: **Definitions and validation** criteria for biomarkers and surrogate endpoints: development and testing of a quantitative hierarchical levels of evidence schema. *J Rheumatol* 2007, **34**:607-615.
- 245. Fantonetti G: Case of general induration of the skin. *Dublin J Med Sci* 1838, 13:158-159.
- 246. Diot E, Diot P, Valat C, Boissinot E, Asquier E, Lemarie E, Guilmot JL: **Predictive** value of serum III procollagen for diagnosis of pulmonary involvement in patients with scleroderma. *Eur Respir J* 1995, **8**:1559-1565.
- 247. Andersson ML, Svensson B, Petersson IF, Hafstrom I, Albertsson K, Forslind K, Heinegard D, Saxne T: Early increase in serum-COMP is associated with joint damage progression over the first five years in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord* 2013, 14:229.
- 248. Khanna D, Lovell DJ, Giannini E, Clements PJ, Merkel PA, Seibold JR, Matucci-Cerinic M, Denton CP, Mayes MD, Steen VD, et al: **Development of a provisional core set of response measures for clinical trials of systemic sclerosis.** *Ann Rheum Dis* 2008, **67**:703-709.
- 249. Keffer J, Probert L, Cazlaris H, Georgopoulos S, Kaslaris E, Kioussis D, Kollias G: Transgenic mice expressing human tumour necrosis factor: a predictive genetic model of arthritis. *EMBO J* 1991, 10:4025-4031.
- 250. Saxne T, Palladino MA, Jr., Heinegard D, Talal N, Wollheim FA: **Detection of tumor necrosis factor alpha but not tumor necrosis factor beta in rheumatoid arthritis synovial fluid and serum.** *Arthritis Rheum* 1988, **31:**1041-1045.
- 251. Mestas J, Hughes CC: Of mice and not men: differences between mouse and human immunology. *J Immunol* 2004, **172:**2731-2738.
- 252. Seok J, Warren HS, Cuenca AG, Mindrinos MN, Baker HV, Xu W, Richards DR, McDonald-Smith GP, Gao H, Hennessy L, et al: Genomic responses in mouse models poorly mimic human inflammatory diseases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2013, 110:3507-3512.
- 253. Moeller A, Ask K, Warburton D, Gauldie J, Kolb M: **The bleomycin animal model:** a useful tool to investigate treatment options for idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis? *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 2008, **40**:362-382.
- 254. Rydell-Tormanen K, Andreasson K, Hesselstrand R, Risteli J, Heinegard D, Saxne T, Westergren-Thorsson G: Extracellular matrix alterations and acute inflammation; developing in parallel during early induction of pulmonary fibrosis. Lab Invest 2012, 92:917-925.
- 255. Prey S, Ezzedine K, Doussau A, Grandoulier AS, Barcat D, Chatelus E, Diot E, Durant C, Hachulla E, de Korwin-Krokowski JD, et al: **Imatinib mesylate in scleroderma-associated diffuse skin fibrosis: a phase II multicentre randomized double-blinded controlled trial.** *Br J Dermatol* 2012, **167**:1138-1144.
- 256. Thoua NM, Derrett-Smith EC, Khan K, Dooley A, Shi-Wen X, Denton CP: Gut fibrosis with altered colonic contractility in a mouse model of scleroderma. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2012, **51:**1989-1998.
- 257. Ruzek MC, Jha S, Ledbetter S, Richards SM, Garman RD: A modified model of graft-versus-host-induced systemic sclerosis (scleroderma) exhibits all major aspects of the human disease. *Arthritis Rheum* 2004, **50**:1319-1331.

- 258. Gershwin ME, Abplanalp H, Castles JJ, Ikeda RM, van der Water J, Eklund J, Haynes D: Characterization of a spontaneous disease of white leghorn chickens resembling progressive systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). J Exp Med 1981, 153:1640-1659.
- 259. Nguyen VA, Sgonc R, Dietrich H, Wick G: Endothelial injury in internal organs of University of California at Davis line 200 (UCD 200) chickens, an animal model for systemic sclerosis (Scleroderma). *J Autoimmun* 2000, **14**:143-149.
- 260. Avouac J, Elhai M, Allanore Y: Experimental models of dermal fibrosis and systemic sclerosis. *Joint Bone Spine* 2013, 80:23-28.
- Sweetwyne MT, Murphy-Ullrich JE: Thrombospondin1 in tissue repair and fibrosis: TGF-beta-dependent and independent mechanisms. *Matrix Biol* 2012, 31:178-186.
- 262. Crawford SE, Stellmach V, Murphy-Ullrich JE, Ribeiro SM, Lawler J, Hynes RO, Boivin GP, Bouck N: **Thrombospondin-1 is a major activator of TGF-beta1 in vivo.** *Cell* 1998, **93:**1159-1170.
- 263. Geng H, Carlsen S, Nandakumar KS, Holmdahl R, Aspberg A, Oldberg A, Mattsson R: Cartilage oligomeric matrix protein deficiency promotes early onset and the chronic development of collagen-induced arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* 2008, 10:R134.
- 264. Carrion M, Juarranz Y, Martinez C, Gonzalez-Alvaro I, Pablos JL, Gutierrez-Canas I, Gomariz RP: IL-22/IL-22R1 axis and S100A8/A9 alarmins in human osteoarthritic and rheumatoid arthritis synovial fibroblasts. *Rheumatology* (*Oxford*) 2013.
- 265. Yang HZ, Wang JP, Mi S, Liu HZ, Cui B, Yan HM, Yan J, Li Z, Liu H, Hua F, et al: **TLR4 activity is required in the resolution of pulmonary inflammation and fibrosis after acute and chronic lung injury.** *Am J Pathol* 2012, **180**:275-292.
- 266. Kumar RK, Harrison CA, Cornish CJ, Kocher M, Geczy CL: Immunodetection of the murine chemotactic protein CP-10 in bleomycin-induced pulmonary injury. *Pathology* 1998, 30:51-56.
- 267. Helmersson S: Effect of the quinoline-3-carboxamide ABR-215757 during inflammation. Lund University; 2013.